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ORDERS OF REFERENCE

Monbpay, April 2, 1951.

Resolved,—That a Special Committee be appointed to consider Bill No. 79,
An Act respecting Indians; with power to send for persons, papers and records
and to report from time to time; and that the said Committee consist of
members to be appointed later, and that Standing Order 65(1) be suspended in
relation thereto.

MonpAy, April 2, 1951.

Ordered,—That Bill No. 79, An Act respecting Indians, be referred to
the said Committee.

Fripay, April 6, 1951.

Ordered,—That the following Members comprise the Special Committee on
the Indian Act, as provided for in the Resolution passed by the House on
Monday, April 2nd, last—Messrs. Applewhaite, Ashbourne, Black (Chateauguay-
Huntingdon-Laprairie), Blackmore, Blue, Boucher, Brown (Essex West), Bryce,
Cauchon, Charlton, Diefenbaker, Fulton, Gibson, Harkness, Hatfield, Jutras,
Little, MacLean (Cape Breton North and Victoria), Murray (Cariboo), Nose-
worthy, Richard (Gloucester), Smith (Queens-Shelburne), Simmons, Valois,
Welbourn, Whiteside, Wood.

THURsSDAY, April 12, 1951.
Ordered,—That the said Committee be authorized to sit while the House
is sitting.

Ordered,—That the quorum of the said Committee be reduced from 14 to 10
members. :

Ordered,—That the said Committee be empowered to print, from day to day,
1,000 copies in English and 250 copies in French of its minutes of proceedings
and evidence, and that Standing Order 64 be suspended in relation thereto.

Attest.

LEON J. RAYMOND,
Clerk of the House.
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2 SPECIAL COMMITTEE

REPORT TO THE HOUSE

THURsSDAY, April 12, 1951.

The Special Committee appointed to consider Bill No. 79, An Act Respect-
ing Indians, begs leave to present the following as a

FirsT REPORT

Your Committee recommends:
1. That it be authorized to sit while the House is sitting.

2. That its quorum be reduced from 14 to 10 members.

3. That it be empowered to print, from day to day, 1,000 copies in English
and 250 copies in French of its minutes of proceedings and evidence, and that
Standing Order 64 be suspended in relation thereto.

All of which is respectfully submitted.

DON F. BROWN,
Chairman.



MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

TraURsDAY, April 12, 1951.

r The Special Committee appointed to consider Bill No. 79, An Act respecting
Indians, met at 11 o’clock a.m. this day.

Members Present: Messrs. Applewhaite, Ashbourne, Blackmore, Blue,
Boucher, Brown (Essex West), Bryce, Cauchon, Charlton, Dlefenbaker Fulton,
Gibson, Harkness Hatfield, Jutras, Little, MacLean ( C'ape Breton West and
V'Lctona) Murray ( Canboo) Noseworthy, Richard (Gloucester), Smith (Queens-
Shelburne), Simmons, Welbourn Whiteside, Wood. (25).

On motion of Mr. Jutras, seconded by Mr. Hatfield,
Resolved—That Mr. Brown (Essex West), be Chairman of the Commlttee

Mr. Brown took the Chair and thanked the Committee for the honour
conferred on him.

. i

e
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The Chairman read the Order of Reference.

On motion of Mr. Jutras, seconded by Mr. Hatfield,

Resolved—That a recommendation be made to the House to reduce the
quorum from fourteen members to ten members.

: On motion of Mr. Boucher,

Resolved,—That permission be sought to print from day to day one thousand
copies in English and two hundred and fifty copies in French of the minutes of
proceedings and evidence.

Mr. Whiteside moved,—That the Committee request permission to sit while
the House is sitting.

After discussion the motion was adopted on division.

It was agreed that the Minister of Citizenship and Immigration and officials
of that Department be heard at the next sitting.

Mr. Fulton moved,—That, in addition to other witnesses to be heard, the
Committee should call and hear evidence from representative Indian delegates
on their desires and opinions with respect to Bill No. 79; and that representative
delegates be chosen after consultation with the Indians of the Maritime region,
the Quebec and Ontario region, the Prairie region and the British Columbia
region.

Mr. Applewhaite moved in amendment thereto,—That all the words after
the word “that” in the first line thereof be struck out and the following
substituted:

“the question of calling Indian witnesses be considered after the
Committee has had a report of the conference of February 28, March 1
and 2, from the Minister and officials of the Department, together with
the records of such conference, if available.”

Mr. Fulton having raised a point of order that the amendment nullified the
main motion, the Chairman ruled the amendment to be in order.

The question having been put on the said amendment, it was agreed to on
the following division:
3




4 SPECIAL COMMITTEE

Yeas: Messrs. Applewhaite, Ashbourne, Blackmore, Blue, Boucher, Bryce,
Cauchon, Gibson, Jutras, Little, MacLean (Cape Breton North and thona),
Murray ( Camboo), Noeeworthy, Richard (Gloucester), Smith (Queens-
Shelburne), Simmons, Welbourn, Whiteside, Wood. (19).

Nays: Messrs. Charlton, Diefenbaker, Fulton, Harkness, Hatfield. (5)

The question having been put on ’ohe main motion, as amended, it was
agreed to on division.

On motion of Mr. Jutras, at 12.35 p.m., the Committee adjourned to the
call of the Chair,

Monbpay, April 16, 1951.

The Special Committee appointed to consider Bill No. 79, An Act respecting
Indians, met at 11.00 a.m. o’clock this day. The Chairman, Mr. Don F. Brown,
presided

Members present: Messrs. Applewhaite, Ashbourne, Blackmore, Blue,
Boucher, Brown (Essex West), Bryce, Cauchon, Charlton, Dlefenbaker, Glbson
Jutras, thtle MacLean (Cape Breton North and Vzctona) Noseworbhy,
Rlohard (Gloucester), Smith (Queens-Shelburne), Simmons, Welbourn White-
side, Wood.

In attendance: Hon. W. E. Harris, Minister of Citizenship and Immigra-
tion; Mr. D. M. MacKay, Director, and Mr. T. R. L. Maclnnes, Secretary,
Indian Affairs Branch; Mr. W. Cory, Legal Adviser, Department of Citizenship
and Immigration.

Hon. W. E. Harris, Minister of Citizenship and Immigration, made a

statement explaining how the representatives were chosen for the conference
of February 28 to March 3, 1951.

Various representations made to the Department were read into the record.

Mr. Harris read the 1948 report ‘of the Joint Parliamentary Committee
on Indian Affairs and explained what action had been taken to implement that
Committee’s recommendations.

At 12.00 noon the Committee recessed for a few minutes. When the
Committee resumed it was agreed that there be no further such recess.

The Minister completed his preliminary statement.
The question of calling Indian witnesses to present their views was again
raised.

On motion of Mr. Gibson:
Resolved,—That the Committee proceed to the consideration of the Bill,
clause by clause.

Clauses 1 to 3 were adopted.
Sub-clause (1) of clause 4 was adopted.
On sub-clause (2) of clause 4

Mr. Charlton moved: That the words “by proclamation” after the word
may in line 18 be struck out and the following substituted therefor:
“by consent of the band.”

At 1.00 p.m. the Committee adjourned to meet again on Tuesday, April 17,

at 11.00 a.m.
E. W. INNES,
Clerk of the Committee.




MINUTES OF EVIDENCE

House or .COMMONS,.
Aprir 16, 1951.

The Special Committee appointed to consider the Indian Act met this day
at 11.00 am. The Chairman, Mr. D. F. Brown, presided.

The CuamMan: We will come to order, gentlemen, please. You have each

" been provided with a copy of the original Indian Act, which is being revised.

May I request that you take very careful care of this publication because it is

‘. not replaceable. The ones we have here are the only ones that are available of

the original Act, so please retain your copy.
The bill 79, which has been presented to the House, is also in short supply.

v May I therefore ask that you take good care of the copy that you now have.

- There are a few extra copies but if you would place your name on your copy and

retain it I think it will be to your advantage later on. It is not thought that we
could run off another printing for the committee.

Now, this morning we have with us the Honourable Minister of Citizenship
and Immigration, who has administrative control of the Indian Affairs Branch.
There was a discussion at the last meeting as to the conference which was held
in Ottawa between the minister and the representatives of Indian organizations
throughout Canada. Is it your pleasure now that we hear the minister?

Agreed.

Hon. W. E. Hagris: Mr. Chairman, I would like to congratulate the Depart-
ment of Indian Affairs on their having on this committee seven or eight members
who served on the original Indian Affairs Committee. The number is surprisingly

~ large. We will have quite a good representation on a similar committee in the

Senate should this bill get that far and I am quite sure that knowledge so
obtained by members when they served on the investigating committee will be
of great help to us in these proceedings. May I congratulate you, sir, on being
chosen again as chairman and I may say I am quite sure that your knowledge
of this problem has justified that appointment.

I have looked over the proceedings of the old committee and as you know
it concluded with certain recommendations.  Before we deal with these I think
it ought to be proper to say that the members of this committee represent about
a third of the Indians in Canada. The population of the ridings represented on
this committee runs between forty and fifty thousand out of a total of some
140,000. I am quite satisfied that the Indians are as adequately represented as
any group may be on a special committee considering affairs of that group.

The Indian Affairs Committee, as its terms of reference indicate, was a com-
mittee to investigate the Indian Act and its administration and to make recom-
mendations. Those recommendations were contained in the resolutions which
came forward in 1946, 1947 and 1948, one of which I could state now, and that
was the number of Indians employed in this department should be the greatest
possible having regard to the reasonable requirements of the Civil Service Act.
I have had a tabulation made of the 1,087 established positions in the Indian
Affairs Branch. We have 127 Indians which represent something like 11-6 per
cent, which is also precisely the population ratio with respect to whites in this
country, so I think you will agree with me that in so far as we can we have been
carrying out the wishes of the committee.

5



6 SPECIAL COMMITTEE

The recommendations of the committee are tabulated in a statement here,
and if it is the wish of the committee to discuss them first to see what had been
done, we will proceed that way before we come to a discussion of the conference,
or as you wish. As a matter of fact, of course, the revision of the Act was based
on the recommendations of the investigating committee and the records are
available so that I need not go into them again unless the members wish to.
What is the pleasure of the committee?

Mr. Brackmore: I think it would be a good thing to have those recom-
mendations read into the record.

Mr. CuarLTON: Are they quite long?

! The CualrMAN: Do you think it would take up too much time to read
them?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Well, there are six pages of the final report.

Mr, AppLEwHAITE: If the printing of these proceedings could be done in
time to get them back again so we could use them while the committee is in
session they might just be printed, but if it is going to be three weeks before
we get the printed record of these proceedings, we should get them in some
other way.

Mr. Gieson: Has the minister any comments to make on the recommen-
dations or is it just a question of reading them?

Hon. Mr. Harris: I would attempt to show that we attempted to carry
out the recommendations or to give reasons why we did not.

The Cuamrman: Would you like to read them?
Hon. Mr. Harris: Suppose we have them incorporated in the record and
at a later time we could discuss them before we take up the bill itself.

The CuAmrMAN: Is that agreeable?
Carried.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Then we might come to the statement I made last year
on the introduction of bill 267. As I pointed out the bill was not perfect and
there would be continued study of the Indians affairs and amendments would
be brought forward this session if it was thought desirable to do so. I want
to repeat that assurance for the future, that not only will this committee make
amendments to bill 79 but we shall have a few ready ourselves for presentation
to the committee. I think that the Indian Act should have a continuing study
so that there will be no longer, as the committee said, a lapse of twenty-odd
years between committees on Indian affairs.

Some Hon. MeEmBERs: Hear, hear.

Hon. Mr. Harris: So you can take it that what you do now is done for
1951 and that we will continue to study the Act. The representations which
were made with respect to bill 267 were quite extensive. Correspondence was
heavy and in addition to that, of course, we interviewed a great many of the
band councils and the Indians themselves. The letters which came in were
largelv from Indians’ organizations and some white organizations. They were
all studied, and we have them tabulated in a booklet so that when the appro-
priate section of this bill is called I can read you all the objections which were
made to the similar section in bill 267 and that might serve as the beginning
of your discussions, perhaps, on that particular section. Some of them, of course,
are out of date now because the objections have been incorporated in bill 79.
As the session approached we thought it would be desirable to have a final
consultation with the Indians as to the terms of bill 79 as soon as it was
introduced, and for that purpose we called together 18 Indians and one white
man for the purpose of discussing the Act after first reading. The persons who
were called here were invited on the basis, first, of provinecial representation,
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secondly, their known activity on behalf of their people and thirdly to give
adequate representation to other factors having to do with bill 79. T am quite
sure that we could have doubled the numbers and had a better representation
but the principle on which we acted was that every known association of
Indians should be invited to come here, and in addition that there should be
representations from the larger reserves who were not necessarily affiliated with
provincial organizations. Now, I am prepared to put on record—I am sorry it
was not incorporated as an appendix of Hansard, I had thought it was—a list
of members who were invited and others who came and remained in the con-
ference room and offered their opinions from time to time and discussed the
sections of the bill. There were as a matter of fact 17 Indians in that group who
had come along with the delegates-in some cases, and others on their own.

The CuAlRMAN: You mean apart from the delegates?

Hon. Mr. Hagrris: Apart from the delegates. The persons who were invited
can be incorporated in the record, I take it. They were as follows: We might
take them by provinces:

From British Columbia, William Scow, Esq., Alert Bay, B.C.; President,
Native Brotherhood of British Columbia.

Dr. P. R. Kelly, Cumberland, B.C., Chairman, Legislative Committee of
Native Brotherhood of British Columbia.

Daniel Manuel, Esq., Merritt, B.C., Chief, Upper Nicola Band, represent-
ing the interior Indians of B.C. :

Andrew Paull, Esq., North Vancouver, B.C., President, North American
Indian Brotherhood.

You will see that we had the two organizations and the one mainly to repre-
sent the interior Indians.

From Alberta, we invited the president and secretary of the Indian Associa-
tion of Alberta, Mr. James Gladstone, Cardston, Alta., President, Indian Asso-
ciation of Alberta, from the Blood Indian Reserve, and John Laurie, Esq.,
Calgary, Alta., Secretary, Indian Association of Alberta, a teacher at Calgary,
a white man, who has been for some years secretary of the association and
who does most valuable and useful work on behalf of the Indians of that
province.

From Saskatchewan we invited the representative of the Queen Viectoria
Protective Association from the northern part of the province by the name of
Thomas Favel, Esq., Poundmaker, Sask., Chief, Poundmaker Band. .

We invited John B. Tootoosis, Esq., Cutknife, Sask., President, Union of
Saskatchewan Indians, who is the grandson of Chief Poundmaker.

Joseph Dreaver, Esq., Duck Lake, Sask., Chief, Mistawasis Band, who is
one of the more advanced Indians of that area and who also represents, as I
recall, Treaty No. 7.

From Manitoba, we invited George Barker, Esq., Hole River, Man., Chief
Hollow Water Band, who represents Treaty No. 5.

John Thompson, Esq., Pine Falls, Man., President, Indian Association of
Manitoba.

From Ontario we invited representatives from the Six Nations at Ohsweken
and they nominated their secretary Arnold C. Moses, Esq., Ohsweken, Ont.,
Secretary, Six Nations Band Council.

i (}?Ve invited Sam Shipman, Esq., Walpole Island, Ont., Chief Walpole Island
and.

We invited Lawrence Pelletier, Esq., Manitowaning, Ont., who represents
the Indians of the Manitoulin Island Unceded Band, and Gus Mainville, Esq.,

from Fort Frances, Ont., President to represent the Indians covered by Grand
Council Treaty No. 3.
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‘We might have had greater representation from Ontario but we did cover
~all the areas and we think it was adequate representation.

From Quebec we invited a representative from the Caughnawaga Reserve
and they nominated someone who eventually could not come and a gentleman
by the name of Joseph Beauvais, Esq., Caughnawaga, Que., came, a Councillor
of the Caughnawaga Band Council.

We also invited Thomas Gideon, Esq., from Restigouche, Que., Chief,
Restigouche Band.

From the Maritimes we invited Stephen Knockwood Esq., Micmae, N.S,,
who. is Chief of the Shubenacadie Band. -

I should say I omitted Gilbert Faries, Esq., from Moose Factory, Ont.,
Chief, Moose Factory Band, who is a veteran of the late war and represents the.
Indians of Treaty No. 9.

Now, we did have representation from all but three of the treatles those
being the northern parts of the Yukon and so one where we could not get ade-
quate representation. We also balanced our delegations so that there would be
a proper denominational representation in discussing school questions. There
were 9 Indian Protestant delegates and nine Indian Roman Catholic delegates.
We think, as I said, these persons did adequately represent the persons they
were sent here to represent. Every one of them had appeared before the
Indian Affairs Committee in the years 1946 to 1948 and were familiar with what
they wanted at that time and what they were trying to obtain in the meantime.

With them we went through Bill 79 section by section. I, along with the
deputy minister, read every word in that bill to them and paused at the end
of each subsection, and, if there were no discussions, proceeded. If there was
discussion we continued until the discussion was ended. Results are those which
have been set out in the appendix to Hansard of some weeks ago in which we
have listed the objections or discussions on every section and have pointed out
the result overall, the overall results being that, of 124 sections, 103 were
unanimously supported, 15 more sections had some opposition but not a majority
opposition and only six sections were opposed by the majority and of these two
were unanimously opposed.

In the course of the discussion I promised the Indians that I would bring to
the attention of this committee and the House their statements, their objections,
and that I would indeed argue on occasion as they would expect me to argue
their case. I am prepared to do that when we come to the proper section.

Mr. Buackmore: I wonder if the chairman could give us the date of the
Hansard referred to.

The Cuamman: It was the second reading of the bill.
Mr. AppLEwHAITE: March 16th.

The CuamrmMAN: We have here a summary of the proceedings of the confer-
ence with the minister. The conference was held from February 28th to March
3rd. If it is your pleasure we will now have the summary distributed so that the
members will have it for their own use.

Agreed.

Carried.

Hon. Mr. Harris: There is affixed to this report of the conference Schedule
A, giving the names of those who have attended, such as I have indicated, and
Schedule B being a list of the seetions by numbers which were approved or had
objections to or were unanimously approved. They will be ready reference for
our work.

There was some discussion as to whether this should be an annual event or
whether we would invite these persons to attend that frequently before the
Minister of the Department. I suggested to them that it would be desirable to
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have a reasonable time to work out the provisions in the Act and I said I should
think that two years would represent a reasonable period and that I doubted if
any further conference would be held until that time had elapsed. I assured
them that in the meantime if they had complaints they had only to write to me

_and the matter would be attended to and that at the expiration of some period

such as that we would reconvene the conference for the further consideration of
the terms of the bill.

Now, a few statistics about the arguments. We sometimes meet the argu-
ment with respect to the bill, that the minister’s authority or the authority of
the Governor in Council is too extensive. That is a matter of opinion which the
committee will want to consider, but for your information under the Indian Act
the minister is stated to have power in seventy-eight different cases. Under
bill 267 that was cut down to fifty-eight. The powers of the Governor in Counecil
under the Indian Act were thirty-nine in number. They were cut down to thirty-
three in bill 267 and to twenty-six in bill 79 so that we are, I hope, making an
improvement in that respect. There is one representation that I should put on
the record now carrying out that promise I made and I would like to read it.
This is from the Six Nations Iroquois Confederacy in the form of a letter to me
dated April 10, 1951.

SIX NATIONS “IROQUOIS” CONFEDERACY
GRAND RIVER COUNTRY

Ohsweken, Ontario, April 10, 1951.
Hon. W. E. Harris,

Minister of Citizenship and Immigration,
Ottawa, Ontario.

Hon. Sir:

Herewith please find enclosed copy of letter to Secretary of State Bradley.

The Confederacy of the Six Nations, known throughout History, as Allies
of Great Britain, who existed long before Canada ever became into being, and
this same Iroquois people have ever proven faithful in all wars for Great
Britain. And now to be coerced into this shameful legislation which is confisca-
tory in every turn and altogether contrary to sacred promises and Treaties.

The Chiefs of the (Iroquois) Confederacy are now more solidified in
demanding that this Indian Act which was never accepted by the Chiefs, only
by this small minority, of which has been tutored by the Indian Agent. The
Confederate Chiefs do not wish to disgrace Canada before the World, since
we the Iroquois were highly instrumental that this continent is English speaking.

Yours truly,
“ARTHUR ANDERSON”

The letter to the Secretary of State reads as follows:

SIX NATIONS “IROQUOIS” CONFEDERACY
Grand River Country

Ohsweken, Ontario, April 10, 1951.
Honourable Gordon Bradley,

Secretary of State,
Ottawa, Ontario.

Hon. Sir:

The Confederate Chiefs of the Iroquois Confederacy of the Grand River,
Canada, by resolution duly passed and approved on April 3rd, 1951.
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Desire to inform the Canadian Government that, the Chiefs together with
all members of the Confederacy refuse to accept the new Indian Act as having
the legal authority of Law over the Six Nations.

The Chiefs have never relinquished or surrendered their Sovereignty. That
they were a Sovereign Nation or people is confirmed by the fact that they
entered into Treaties with different Nations coming into North America
from Europe, as the Duteh, the French and the English.

Yours truly,

“ARTHUR ANDERSON”
Secy. of Confederacy.

A similar representation, I think, was mailed to all the members on behalf
of the Indians of the Oka, Saint Regis, and Caughnawaga group who belong
to the Six Nations €onfederacy. That representation is dated September 10,
I believe it was, although it did not come in the mail until November and I
think we ought to include a copy of it in the records and I will have that done
with your approval.

Agreed.

April 10, 1951.
To the Members of The Parliament of Canada,
Ottawa, Ontario.

Gentlemen:

We are chiefs of the St. Regis tribe of Indians who acknowledge the Six
Nations Confederacy as the true and lawful government for our people. We
wish to again express our position in regard to the proposed revision of the
Indian Act. We have written to the Government before we have sent delegates
before the Joint Committee hearings and various departments of the Government
in protest to any legislation which would have bad purposes and bad results.

We wish to assure this Parliament that we who have been miscalled
hereditary chiefs are not just a few dissatisfied, fanatic reactionaries as we have
been called in the press, our opinion, presented here, are the opinions of a large
majority of our people. It is hard for us to prove this claim, if you should doubt
our word, but please consider that we live on the reservation with our people,
as one of them, we can talk with our people in our own language and we know
what they think., We are not paid by the Government nor by anyone else for
our services and are not afraid to speak the truth.

We have stated our position before. We have been answered by a sweeping
statement that while we live in Canada we must obey Canadian laws. We
challenge the Government of Canada to show to the satisfaction of an unbiased
tribunal that we live in Canada. We can point to the absolute title that we
have enjoyed over our lands from time immemorial. We have found no event
in our history where a transfer of title was legally made. We have learned that
you can take possession of our lands if we give them to you, or if you conquer
us in battle, or if you buy them from us. None of these have you ever done.
No, the lands remaining to us are ours alone. How then can you make laws
for lands not your own?

And how can we be true Canadians and still be under an Indian Act no
matter how progressive? The very law that calls us Canadians differentiates
between us and the rest of Canadian subjects. We have been dominated by a
larger government against our will. Where a people must obey laws enforced
by officials who are not responsible to the people for the way they handle their
oﬂ‘iqo, there is a great unrest, discontent, and the seeds of social downfall. The
nation who forces its laws upon an unwilling people will lose face in its relations
with other nations and such evils will surely be found out.
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The Royal Proclamatlon of 1763 and General Gages Judgment were the
law of the land at the time of Governor Simcoe. Many of this governor’s letters
expound the principle of Indian independence. When did we lose the independ-
ence that we had then? How did the control over our own affairs pass out of
our hands? We have bitter memories of that day in 1899 when a puppet gevern-
ment was introduced on our reservation. Some of our people still live who saw
the arrest of our chiefs, the council presided over by armed government men,
and the shooting down of one of our men when he demanded the release of our
old chiefs. The bitterness engendered then has not been favorable to a ready
acceptance of a law-from-outside. It is an established concept that governments
should derive their just powers from the consent of the governed.

Let us recommend rather a plan whereby your national honour may be saved
and at the same time have the co-operation and participation of the Indians.
We realize that it would not be right for us to reject entirely a matter which
may have for its purpose the betterment of the Indians but which has the
unchangeable opposition of the majority of the Indians. We think these are
more acceptable to our people.

1. Selection of the Indian Agent should be in the hands of the Indian and
should be responsible to the Indians for the way he handles his office. .

2. Recognize the Indian “Life Chiefs” supporters as:being a legitimate
political party on the reservation. By proving that they have popular support,
they are to be returned to their former position.

3. Make a study of treaty obligations with a view to working out a pro-
gram for fulfilling the letter and spirit of such treaties and for distribution of
such information gained among the various agencies of the government, for their
guidance in performing their duties among Indians.

We pray that the foregoing statement will find the honoured members of
Parliament ready to respond with kindness and mercy, and above all, justice.

Life Chief Moses Thompson St. Regis,
P.O. Glen Walter, Ont.

Caughnawaga Reserve,
Province of Quebec,
September 9, 1950.

To 'The Honourable Members of the Senate and House of Commons:

We, the Councillors and Life Chiefs of Caughnawaga, St. Regis and Oka
Reserves duly assembled on this 9th day of September in the Year of Our Lord
1950, at a Grand Council to discuss the Merits of the proposed new “Indian
Act” have found that a large number of the clauses are detrimental to the best
interests of the Indians.

Since the old saying still holds good—“One bad apple in a barrel will
eventually spoil all the rest if it is not removed in time”’—we hereby register
our protest that we cannot accept the bill, as it is an entirely negative one and
apparpntly designed to govern an inferior and subordinate people and to keep
them inferior and subordinate. It also tends to destroy the racial identity of the
Indian and submerge it out of sight.

If this bill be passed in its present form, the new Indian Act will be the
most bureaucratic and dictatorial legislation ever imposed on mankind.

The Honourable Mr. Walter Harris, Minister of Citizenship and Immigra-
tion, stated June 21 last that the Indian policy is the integration of the
Indians. We protest against this policy of Mr. Harris, as it is our desire to
remain Indians today and in the future. We are not ashamed but proud of
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being Indians. You would place us in the position where we would have no
equality under the law but would be at the beck and call and under the control
of your officials on the Reserves.

We trust you will never let it be said that the Parliament of Canada
passed an Act condemning the whole Indian population of Canada to dictator-
ship by forcing upon them citizenship whether they want it or not, with no
choice as to which Government they shall belong.

We Indians do not wish to become Citizens of your Government or any
other Government; we are loyal to our Indian form of Government, and we
want to be free to enjoy our liberty as guaranteed to us by our Great Con-
stitution of the Six Nations.

We therefore once again demand the restoratlon of our primordial rights,
the honouring and fulfilment of Treaty obligations, and the recognition of our
right to exist as a Sovereign Nation by virtue of our Treaties.

We would ask you kindly to take this opportunity to study and see for
yourselves the Treaties and Rights of the Six Nations to exist as a Nation,
and also to study our Brief on file in the records of the Joint Committee. Your
co-operation and aid towards the abolition of the bill creating the new Indian
Act, which includes the Indians of the Six Nations, will be greatly appreciated.
We sincerely hope you will realize that to us Six Nations Indians, there can be
only one Government for us—“The Six Nations Government”—forever.

Let us live in peace, recognize our Rights and form of Government as
provided in Treaties. Take your Officials and Police Force off our Reserves,
and let us take over the Government and Policing, in which event you will be
in a position to say you have given us Equality.

By virtue of our Treaties, we demand of the Government of Canada the
proper adjustment of Treaty obligations and the recognition of our privileges
and rights as a Sovereign Nation capable of governing and making laws for
ourselves. In dealing with these treaties between Great Britain and the United
States, both Great Britain and the United States have acknowledged that the
Six Nations were an Independent People.

The Supreme Courts of both Countries furthermore recognized those
Treaties as inviolable.

In the life of Sir Frederick Haldimand, Making Canada Vol. 3, Page 356,
it is found that the question of the Sovereignty of the Indians was very embar-
rassing, inasmuch as it would have been impossible under any interpretation
of the laws of the Nations for Great Britain or the United States to establish
a prerogative in themselves to enforce the Laws of the White Man upon -the
owners of this Country. To make this admission still stronger, that article was
amplified by amendment of 1796—Mallory Page 607, which provided that no
treaty already made or to be made with another Nation or with any other
Indian Tribe should be construed as denying those Tribal Rights.

We cannot and will never approve of the Bill for a new Indian Act by
virtue of the existing Treaties enumerated herein:

1. Treaty of Peace and Friendship, 1784: In this Treaty will be found
the statement that Indians are not Citizens or subjects of any country, but are
a Nation in themselves.

2. Treaties of 1759 and 1791: King George III is the absolute Protector
of the Indians, and it is absolutely forbidden to purchase or molest Indians.

3. Treaty of New York, 1774.

4. Jay Treaty, 1776: No boundary line for Indians as Indians are not
Citizens of either Canada or the United States.

5. Treaty of 1794 confirms the Sovereignty of the Six Nations.
6. Northwestern-Anglo Treaty, 1873.
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7. Grant of King Louis XIV, 1680.

8. General Gage’s Judgment, 1762.

9. Imperial Proclamation, 1766.

10. Royal Proclamation, 7th October, 1763.

11. Treaty of Ghent, Article 9, to cease hostilities and to restore to the
Indians their possessions, r1ghts and privileges—not complied with.

12. Treaty of 1754.

We look to you to qafeguard our interests and not treat us as you have in
the past.

SIGNED IN COUNCIL IN THE PRESENCE OF THE BANDS

IN COUNCIL
Mike T. Montour, Peter Mitchell,
John Woodland, Dominic Cook,
Constant Albany, Peter White,
Joe Martin, James Jacobs,
Eddie Delaronde, Peter David,
John Diabo, Joe Mitchell,
Matthew Lazare, Moses Thompson,
Caughnawaga Life Chiefs. John C. Jacobs,

Life Chiefs of St. Regis.

Hon. Mr. Harris: I think I have covered all the general material and the
minister and the officials of the department are available now to, I presume,
explain the bill and to refer to the representations which have been made with
respect to it as we come to each section in turn.

The CuamrMAN: I thank you very much, Mr. Mlmeter We appreciate
your coming here and giving us this preamble.
Mr. Stmmons: Mr. Chairman, could we know the reasons why there were

no delegates invited from the Yukon or Northwest Territories while practically
all of the other provinces were represented?

Hon. Mr. Harris: The reason was that no one from there had taken part
before in the proceedings of the special committee and we thought, in no way
slighting the Indians of the Northwest Territories, it would be better to have
those persons who had made a study of this problem before rather than have
a great many who could not contribute much to the conference. I should add
some of the gentlemen who were there have been before the government for
upwards of thirty years now and have a wide knowledge of this problem and
we did want to get persons who could discuss the subject with wide knowledge.

Mr. CaarLTON: This morning, are we not going to consider the proceedings
and recommendations of the past committees?

The CuHARMAN: Is the intention to proceed with the recommendations this
morning?

~Hon. Mr. Harris: It is a question of convenience to the committee. It is
desirable to know what the recommendation was. We can either read it now or

incorporate it in the proceedings and when it is available in that form we can go
over it.

The CuAmRMAN: I thought we had discussed it before and we agreed that it
was to be put in the minutes. Whatever your pleasure is, please indicate.

Mr. Brackmore: All things being considered, I fancy it would be better to
read it now so we will have it before us.

The CuHAmRMAN: Is that agreeable to the committee?
Carried.
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Hon. Mr. Harris: By way or explanation, the 1946 and 1947 recommenda-
tions were in many cases administrative recommendations and were carried out
during those years so that when the 1948 committee met to make its final report
it incorporated in the report some remnants of the previous recommendations
of 1946 and 1947 which they thought were still a matter of concern. If we take
the 1948 report—the long one and most carefully considered one—we will
probably cover all the factors contained in the previous recommendation. This
1s known as “Recommendations of the Special Joint Committee of the Senate
and House of Commons.” This is the fourth report dated June 22, 1948 and it
begins as follows:

Many anachronisms, anomalies, contradictions and divergencies were
found in the Act.

Your committee deems it advisable that, with few exceptions, all
sections of the Act be either repealed or amended. The Law Officers of
the Crown would, of course, need to make other necessary and con-
sequential revisions and rearrangements of the Act which, when thus
revised, should be presented to Parliament as soon as possible, but not
later than the next session.

Your Committee recommends that immediately Parliament next
reassembles a Special Joint Committee be constituted with powers simi-
lar to those granted your Committee on 9th February last and that
there be referred to the said Special Committee the draft Bill to revise
the Indian Act presently before the Law Officers of the Crown.

That was not carried out because, as you will recall, while there had been
work in private in the committee on the draft bill the 1949 general election
intervened and we found ourselves forced to postpone this until 1950 and to
proceed with the revision of the Act.

All proposed revisions are designed to make possible the gradual
transition of Indians from wardship to citizenship and to help them to
advance themselves.

In order to achieve these objectives, your Committee recommends,
in addition to other recommendations hereinafter set out,

(a) That the revised Aet contain provisions to protect from injustice and

exploitation such Indians as are not sufficiently advanced to manage
their own affairs;

Now it is true that in the new Act there are some extended provisions for
self-government and self-sufficiency of the Indian yet, having in mind this
recommendation, we have retained control of matters so that backward Indians
should have the continued protection and management of his affairs.

(b) That Indian women of the full age of 21 years be granted the right
to vote for the purpose of electing Band Councillors and at such other
times as the members of the band are required to deeide a matter by
voting thereon;

We have carried that out and it is in the bill.

(¢) That greater responsibility and more progressive measures of self-
government of Reserve and Band affairs be granted to Band Councils,
to assume and carry out sueh responsibilities;

As T said before we have extended those privileges and we will point them
out in due course. They are largely contained in sections 64, 66, 81 and 82.

(d) That financial assistance be granted to Band Councils to enable them

to undertake, under proper supervision, projects for the physical and
economic betterment of the Band members;
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This, as I take it, has to do with projects which would be to the advantage
of the band council. We have been working on a revision of our regulations
with respect to the revolving loan fund of $350,000, which is set out in one of
the sections of the bill. We believe the recommendation is wise and if we can
loan the money to band councils for what under other circumstances would be
municipal purposes, it would be to the advantage of the band. We propose
to embark upon that policy as soon as this is passed.

(e) That such Reserves as become sufficiently advanced be then recom-

mended for incorporation within the terms of the Municipal Acts of
the province in which they are situate;

It was, I believe, the opinion of the committee that ultimately Indian
reserves would be incorporated as municipalities and take their place not under
the federal government but under the provincial governments in those cases.
There have been efforts along that line and in particular there is one band which
has indicated a desire to have this proceeding with respect to it, and the matter
is being pursued now.

There is no provision in the bill for this particular recommendation because
the law officers of the Crown felt that you could not make reference in the
Indian Act to the municipal incorporation of an Indian band in that being a
municipal matter it would be between the band and the provineial govern-
ment. The parliament of Canada cannot legislate upon it because it would
thereby invade the provincial field.

(f) That the offence and penalty sections of the Indian Act be made

equitable and brought into conformity with similar sections in the
Criminal Code or other statutes;

All penalty sections have been studied and revised—in fact a good many

have been eliminated—and we think they are equitable and just in every case.

(g) That the Indians be accorded the same rights and be liable to the

same penalties as others with regard to the consumption of intoxicating

beverages on licensed premises, but there shall be no manufacture,

sale or consumption, in or on a reserve, of ‘intoxicants’ within the
meaning of the Indian Act;

We interpreted this to mean, as the committee recommended, that Indians
might be free to drink in pubhc places—that is beer parlours and cocktail
lounges where they are in existence in the various provinces.

That has been carried out in sections 94 to 96 of the bill with one important
proviso—that this ecan only occur at the request of the lieutenant governor in
council in such province. As you will see, when we come to those sections,
there is a very divided opinion among the Indians on those sections.

(h) That it be the duty and responsibility of all officials dealing with

Indians to assist them to attain the full rights and to assume the
responsibilities of Canadian citizenship.

We agree with that. It is a matter of administrative practice and instruc-
tions have been given to that effect.
Your Committee was given “authority to investigate and report upon
Indian administration in general” and, in particular, certain other
matters, viz:—
1. Treaty Rights and Obligations
Your Committee recommends that a Commission in the nature of a
Claims Commission be set up, with the least possible delay, to inquire
into the terms of all Indian treaties in order to discover and determine,
84018—2
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definitely and finally, such rights and obligations as are therein involved
and, further, to assess and settle finally and in a just and equitable manner
all claims or grievances which have arisen thereunder. .

As I pointed out on second reading of the bill we have not accepted this
recommendation. There are several reasons. The most important from my
personal standpoint is that in this matter there should be some initiative by the
Indian. It would seem that if he has a right which he feels is being abrogated
it is the Indians who should protest, and we should not take the position of
advocating protest unless it is justified. .

For example, and I know this will be the subject of discussion later on and
this is very general, there are Indians in the western provinces who are quite
certain their treaty rights have been abrogated respecting game laws and yet,
having in mind certain advantages that would obtain by conservation methods
or assistance by dominion and provincial governments, they are not necessarily
protesting against the loss of certain rights because they are compensated for

- them. That is why we think it should be the Indian who makes the decision
of determining whether or not he should have a claim.

We also found the difficulty that faced an Indian or band council in enforcing
their rights was largely one of money. The difficulty was further enhanced by
the fact the band council cannot use its moneys to finance a lawsuit and they
take up collections among the members to see that one who commences an action
should have fees and expenses. We have provided in the bill an omnibus clause
whereby the band council can spend its moneys for anything that will be in the
interests and for the benefit of the band. That clause, which was not in the
old Act, may permit the expenditure of band funds for lawsuits, should they
be for the purpose of enforcing rights the band feels are being abrogated.

I know there is an opinion on the other side, and the committee recom-
mended we should appoint something in the nature of a claims commission and
invite witnesses to argue before it whether this or that treaty had been violated,
and make an effort to assess damages and so on. However, we have courts in
Canada for that purpose and our courts are specially trained to make decisions
with respect to legal points and the assessment of damages should they be
called for.

Under those conditions we feel the Indian should be encouraged to sue the
government if he feels he has been ill treated but that he should sue the govern-
ment through the normal courts, because it is our desire that he should become
acquainted with all our practices, even that of having lawsuits, and he should
integrate himseif into our community at least to that extent.

2. Band Membership

To replace the definition of “Indian” which has been statutory since
1876, there must be a new definition more in accord with present condi-
tions. Parliament annually votes moneys to promote the welfare of
Indians. This money should not be spent for the benefit of persons who
are not legally members of an Indian Band.

Your Committee believes that a new definition of “Indian” and the
amendment of those sections of the Aet which deals with Band Member-
ship would obviate many problems.

Your Committee recommends that, in the meantime, the Indian
Affairs Branch should undertake the revision of existing Band Member-
ship lists.

We have done that. We have provided in sections 6 to 15 of the bill that
there should be a new definition of “Indian” and that there should be a rather
careful means of appeal from any decisions which have been made. We provide
that band lists, which have been in the course of preparation since this recom-
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mendation and which are now practically complete, should be posted in the
band council building or in the usual places where the band assembles, and that
that list should be on display for a period of six months during which time
appeals can be taken by any member of the band or band council to add names
to the list or delete names from it.

The decision is made by the registrar who will be one of the officials from
the department and within three months after that, an aggrieved person or the
band council may take appeal from his decision to a judge of the county or
district court—presumably the one nearest to the band headquarters, but not
necessarily so, e.g., should there happen to be a vacancy in that appointment.

In this way in the course of another year or something like that we will
have for the first time a more or less complete list of Indians. In so far as the
lists are confirmed they will not then be subject to change except for fraud and
of course there will be continuing additions and deletions by reasons of marriage,
death, and things of that sort.

3. Liability of Indians to Pay Taxes.

Your Committee recommends the clarification of those sections of the
Act, which deal with the exemption from taxation of an Indian’s real and
personal property on a reserve.

Your Committee, however, is of opinion that Indians should continue
to pay taxes on any income earned by them off, ie., away from their
reserve, even though they do reside on or have an interest in a reserve.

Now we have clarified that section dealing with taxation on real and
personal property but we have continued the law as it is stated here—that is
that the Indian should continue to pay taxes on his earnings off the reserve.
That section is 86. It does not cut down any of the rights the Indian was sup-
posed to have under the old Indian Act; it continues them as they were—which
has been a disappointment to the Indians. They feel they are entitled to a
greater exemption than they now have.

4. Enfranchisement of Indians both Voluntary and Involuntary.

Revised Indian Act should, in the opinion of your Committee, contain

provisions to clarify the present rules and regulations regarding enfran-
chisement.

We have redrafted both the voluntary and the involuntary enfranchisement
sections and they contain some new provisions which I think the committee will
be interested in—you may or may not agree with them.

5. Eligibility of Indians to Vote at Dominion Elections.

As part of the education and preparation of the Indian to assume his
place in the Canadian body politic, your Committee recommended, on
May 6 last, that ‘voting privileges for the purpose of Dominion elections
be granted to Indians on the same status as electors in urban centres’.
This is a matter which, in the opinion of your Committee should be referred
to a special committee on the Dominion Elections Act, with a view to
early implementation of the recommendation.

. It is realized that many Indians are not anxious to have or to use the
franchise, under the misapprehension that, if they do exercise it, they will
lose what they considered their rights and privileges.

Many Indians who do not have the right to vote at Dominion
elections do pay taxes on income earned away from the reserve, together

with sales tax, gasoline tax, excise tax, et cetera. This is taxation without
representation.



18 SPECIAL COMMITTEE

It is the opinion of your Committee that it would encourage Indians,
particularly the younger ones, to interest themselves in public affairs, if
they were given the privilege already recommended. Your Committee
is further of the opinion that the public generally would be given a better
appreciation of Indians affairs.

We have carried that recommendation out by providing that the Indian
may vote as it states here with the same status as electors in urban centres. The
committee may not agree with that. They may not have in mind the waiver of
taxation exemption for personal property which have stipulated for in the
Dominion Election Act, but we took it that Indians should not be in a preferred
position over a white man in voting and we have so provided. We have also
provided as we have said here, for Indians who do not want to vote because they
fear they will lose their privileges and rights. The vote is fully voluntary and
if an Indian feels he might lose some privileges and rights he need not vote. I
have more than once stated that there is nothing in the Dominion Elections Act
which would take away from him any rights other than those granted by the
Indian Act with respect to taxation exemption.

I have no doubt though, that members of the committee will have received
representations that the tax exemption privileges are a matter of treaty rights.
We are not of that opinion. The tax exemption privileges are conferred by the
Indian Act, a statute, and not a treaty. There is this qualification. The Indians
of British Columbia assert that because of section 13 of the terms of union
whereby British Columbia entered Confederation with Canada there is a pro-
vision which states they were entitled to treatment not less favourable to that
accorded to them before Confederation. They allege that section does confer
tax exemption upon them because they had tax exemption prior to Confederation.
There may be something in that claim. They are now proceeding with an action
to assert that right and if they are successful it is possible that we will have one
part of our Indian population with greater rights than another, but of course,
these things work out. In the meantime we have decided that an Indian may
vote if he signs a waiver of personal property taxation exemption.

6. Encroachment of White Persons on Indian Reserves.

Your Committee recommends that the revised Act contain provisions
to prevent persons other than Indians from trespassing upon or frequent-
ing Indian reserves for improper purposes.

That has been carried forward in the bill—I have forgotten at the moment
what the section is.

7. Operation of Indian Schools.

Your Committee recommends the revision of those sections of the
Act which pertain to education, in order to prepare Indian children to
takes their place as citizens.

Your Committee, therefore, recommends that wherever and when-
e;'er possible Indian children should be educated in association with other
children,

The committee understand of course that this provision was one which all
depended upon the good will of the municipal school boards and provincial
legislatures. There has been a remarkable increase in the number of Indians
attending non-Indian schools since that time. We have not received any
serious objection to that being done in any case where we have approached a
school board. Some of them have turned down our requests, it is true, but there
has not been much, if anything, in the way of discrimination. The requests that
are refused occasionally are for reasons such as lack of accommodation and
matters of that kind. We think as time goes on there will be an increase in the
number of Indians attending publie schools and other types of non-Indian schools.
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8. Social and Economic Status of Indians and Their Advancement.

Your committee recommends that the Government consider the
advisability of granting a pension to aged, blind, or infirm Indians. This
is in addition to recommendations previously made with regard to the
social and economic advancement of Indians.

We have, as you know, increased the allowance for aged Indians from $8
to $25 per month and we have made a census of blind Indians and, in fact, we
do through the relief item maintain blind and infirm Indians—perhaps not on
the standard of the old age allowance but at any rate they are reasonably well
looked after. When we consider the limit of the requirements of these people
as a result of the census we made we will be in a position to decide what should
be done for them.

9. Indian Administration in General.

In 1946 and again in 1947 the Joint Committee on the Indian Act
made recommendations with regard to administrative improvements
which could be effected without the revision of existing legislation and
which, when put into effect, would remove some of the causes out of
which arise grievances and complaints of many Indians.

There are still some ‘administrative improvements’ which your
Committee deems advisable.

Your Committee, therefore, again recommends that the administra-
tion of all aspects of Indian affairs be placed under one ministerial head.

Your Committee reiterates the recommendation made by the 1947
Joint Committee on the Indian Act, viz: :

10. The Director of the Indian Affairs Branch . . . should be named
a Commissioner who shall have the rank of a Deputy Minister and
shall have at least two Assistant Commissioners of whom one should
be a Canadian of Indian descent.

We have continued to try to improve our administrative practices and I am
quite sure there have been good results in the past three years.

With respect to the recommendation about having a separate ministerial
head I presume the committee has been responsible for my appointment and I am
grateful to it for that. The Indian affairs branch is now linked with Immigration
and Citizenship and we think it is a good combination of branches of depart-
ments which cover persons who require assistance of the government to attain
citizenship, and for that reason I think the committee’s recommendation has
been carried out.

The further recommendation that the director of Indian affairs have the
rank of deputy minister has not in fact been carried out to that extent, but
section 3, I think it is, confers upon the director of Indian affairs certain powers
of authority which I think will be agreeable to the committee.

Mr. Brackmore: The matters we have taken up until the present time have
been rather exhausting and I wonder if it will be in order for us to take a short
recess in which to stretch our legs.

The CaAmRMAN: What is the wish of the committee? Would a five minute
recess be agreeable?

Agreed.
84018—3
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Hon. Mr. Harris:
10. Parliamentary Inquiries:

Since 1867 there have been only two parliamentary inquiries into

Indian affairs, each of which was very narrow in scope.
I could add that the last one was not narrow in scope.

# One in 1930, dealt with Bill No. 14, which contained amendments
with regard to the adoption of the elective system of Chiefs and Council-
lors; the other, in 1926, was a Joint Committee which inquired into the
claims of the allied Indian tribes of British Columbia.

Your Committee recommends that the rules of the House of Com-
mons be amended to provide for the appointment of a Select Standing
Committee on Indian Affairs.

In the opinion of your Committee such a Committee will be neces-
sary for a few sessions at least, to consider and report upon the working
out of any Indian Act and regulations framed thereunder.

Your Committee considers a lapse of more than 20 years without
parliamentary investigation too long to permit of that good administration
of a Branch or Department of Government which deals with such human
problems as Indian Affairs.

As I said a short while ago, we are in agreement with that recommendation.
We have not, however, carried out the recommendation for the appointment of
a select standing committee on Indian affairs. It may be a matter of choice
for the future but I do think, as I said before, that this Act might have a fair
trial for a couple of years and a committee might be appointed then and con-
sider not only the administration but certainly there will be amendments by
that time, and then if in the light of that consideration that committee feels
like recommending a select standing committee it would be a matter for the
House to decide upon then.
No. 11, Advisory Boards:

Your Committee recommends that the Government consider the
advisability of appointing such Advisory Boards or Committees as, from
time to time, are deemed necessary for the carrying out of provisions of
the Indian Act.

I made a study of the purpose of the recommendation which is contained in
a number of representations from various organizations. I gathered the inten-
tion was to have the assistance of public spirited citizens in smoothing the way
for the Indian and the community in which he resides for stimulating perhaps
the arts, sciences, and craftmanship and for acting generally in some kind of
liaison sphere between the white population and the Indians.

We were mnot able to conclude that we should do that although we
undoubtedly require the assistance of others in improving the lot of the
Indians, but when you consider that to set up an advisory board it must have
some definite purpose and in doing that it seemed to us that you might con-
ceivably run into difficulty in the administration of the Act. After all, the
board might have powers of decision and you would thereby be transferring to
them some portion of the administration of the Act. In my correspondence
with persons who have recommended this board, in more concrete form I
enquired of them precisely what they thought the board would do and it was
the opinion of many that they would act as a check or as inspectors, or some-
thing of that nature with respect to the Indian agent and his relation with the
band. T must be frank in saying that I have rejected those representations on
what I considered was the best of grounds namely, that the check on the Indian
agent is with this committee or the House of Commons, that the minister in
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charge of the department is obliged every year to defend the actions of his
department in parliament and in fact I have suggested somewhat facetiously
perhaps that the members of the House are paid to act as an advisory board
and as a serious check upon the activities of their servants and that I thought
that the House of Commons would be continually critical of all forms of adminis-
tration and in that way we would have as good a check on the minister and
his department as can possibly be had.

Now, that may not commend itself to the persons who advocated this and
they may have had other ideas that I have not deseribed but for the moment at
least we have not decided on an advisory board. If the committee wants to
discuss the matter and elaborate on it, I would only be too glad to hear what is
said.

No. 12. Other Cognate Matters:

There are certain aspects of Indian affairs administration which,
perforce, require co-operation between Dominion and Provineial officials,
to bring about the future economic assimilation of Indians into the body
politic of Canada. : :

Your Committee, therefore, recommends that the Government con-
sider the desirability of placing on the agenda of the next Dominion-
Provincial Conference, for consideration by the Provinces, the following
matters:—

(a) Education;

(b) Health and Social Services;

(¢) Fur Conservation and Development and Indian traplines;

(d) Provincial Fish and Game laws;

(e) Provincial liquor legislation; .

(f) Validity of marriage solemnized by Indians, on Indian reserves,
according to tribal custom and ritual.

This has not been done, not that we do not agree with the main purpose
of the recommendation but we do agree that all these matters require continued
consultation with the provincial governments and we have in fact been in
consultation with them, but we did not do it formally at the Dominion-Provincial
Conference because, as a result of the recommendations of the committee there
has been, I am quite sure, a tendency to decentralize a little the administration
of Indian Affairs and to find ways and means whereby the provinces and the
dominion can co-operate to advance the interests of the Indians. There may
be occasions on which there have been difficulties over some of the subjects
mentioned here but I think I can state it as a fact that wherever those difficulties
have arisen and discussions have ensued with the provincial governments there
has been a genuine desire on their part and on our part to find a solution to the
particular problem which, while observing the rights of the provinces and
dominion in each case, will work out to the advantage of the Indian in almost
every case. We are prepared to discuss that more in detail under each of the
appropriate sections in the Act.

Your Committee realizes that the matters above enumerated are
matters which, normally, are dealt with under provincial legislative
powers. However, it should be possible to arrive at such financial
arrangements between the Dominion and Provincial governments as might
bring Indians within the scope of such provincial legislation, in order
that there be mutual and co-ordinated assistance to facilitate the Indians
to become, in every respect, citizens proud of Canada and of the provinces
in which they reside.

I am sorry I did not notice that before but that sums up very well what I have
to say.
I 8401833
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Now, that concludes the 1948 recommendations which, as I said before,
repeat some of the previous ones that they considered needed emphasis.

The CuARMAN: You have heard the recommendations made by the previous
committee and the action taken by the government. Is there any discussion on
those recommendations at the present time? Shall we proceed with the Act and
discuss the recommendations and discuss how they have been carried out
as we go on to various sections of the Act?

11\([1'. G&LBSON: I think that is the way we would get the most work done.

greed.

Mr. NoseworTHY: The main point before the committee on Friday was
whether or not we should receive Indian representations before the committee,
but I think the motion adopted on Friday was that we should first hear the
minister and a report of his conference with the Indians and that the question
of whether or not we receive Indian representation would be left until after
we had heard the minister.

Now, is it your purpose to bring that question up at some later time?

The CuarMAN: Here is the motion: the question of calling Indian witnesses
will be considered after the committee has had a report on the conference between
the Indians and the minister and departmental officials together with the records

of his conference, if available. :
i The question of hearing Indians is going to be open at all times. If there
is a desire of the committee to summon any Indians here we will then consider
the question; but as to holding out a carrot now in front of them that they are
going to be brought down here, we do not think it is advisable.

Mr. NoseworTHY: I had a special request before the committee and I was
wondering if this would be the opportunity to dispose of it, while the minister
is here.

The CuAmrMAN: The minister will be here every session.

Mr. NosEworTHY: I am not anxious to have that settled immediately—

The CuarMAN: If there is any place in the Act where we think the Indians
or any other person can be of any assistance to us in coming to a conclusion
with respect to any section of the Act we will then consider the matter.

Mr. NoseworTHY: The only point is this: people have to be called and they
will have to be given time to get here.

The CaAmrMAN: We will not summon them to be here at a time when we
know they cannot be here.

Mr. Cuaruron: I would agree with Mr. Noseworthy. It was thoroughly
understood Friday that we would hear the minister and the report of the meetings
he had with the Indians. Now, I think, if we vary from that procedure it will
be against the motion that was presented on Friday.

Mr. Woop: I am of the opinion that we might now decide not to call the
Indians and then in the future we might want to call them and would have to
then go against our former decision.

Mr. NoseworTHY: I would say one thing, Mr. Chairman, that I will abide
by the wishes of this committee, but I am not going to serve on this committee
continually if it is decided that no Indians shall appear before it. I do not
feel it would be fair to the Indians.

The Cuamman: You were not on the committee before, Mr. Noseworthy.
We have heard, as you know, a great many Indians who have come before us
here and the records are available for anybody who would like to read them.
We have heard Indians {rom coast to coast.
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Mr. NosewortHY: There was a request before the House when the Indians
were called in that a representative committee of the House should meet the
Indians at the time the minister and his officials met them but that did not meet
with the wishes of the minister at the time. Those Indians came before the
minister and his officials without any opportunity of coming before members
of the committee and I think now that the committee in session should have the
right, particularly if members of the committee want certain groups of Indians
or certain representations from Indians—

The Cuamrman: I think we can go along with you on that. If we want any
members of the Indians we are going to have them. That is what I understood
from the motion. :

Mr. Jutras: Mr. Chairman, I think it is obvious that the feeling of the
committee on Friday was definitely to the effect that the great majority did not
feel that the time was ripe to consider that question yet and for that reason the
motion was carried that it should be left until a little later. It was not stated on
Friday it would be Monday or the next sitting, we just agreed to postpone it.

Mr. NosewortHY: That is all right if this question is not sidetracked
entirely by starting to go over the Act.

- The Cramman: As a member of the committee you have the right to bring
in at any time a motion to hear an Indian on this or any subject.

Mr. NosewortHy: If that is understood, all right.

Mr. Cuaruton: We agreed on Friday that we should hear the minister and
a report of his meeting with the Indians before we proceeded to the study of
the Act. Now, it would be very unfair if we started through the Act now, leaving
aside a decision whether we were to hear the Indians or not.

The CralrMAN: What matter would you like to hear the Indians on?
What section of the Act?

Mr. Caaruron: If they are going to be here they should be here while the
section is under discussion. ;

The Cramrman: Well, it will be necessary for you to make up your mind
on which section of the Indian Aect you would like to hear the Indians.

Mr. Craruron: That is not the point, Mr. Chairman, at all. We passed a
resolution Friday that this committee hear the minister’s report and before this
committee would go on from there we should decide whether we would hear
Indian delegations or not. )

The CuairmaN: He is still here.
Mr. CraaruroN: Yes, but you were going on to discuss the bill.

_ Mr. Gmssox: Let us get the report in sequence on each clause as we come
to it and then we will have a better understanding of the whole thing.

The CramrMAN: I thought the minister was to go over it section by section.

Mr. AppLEwHAITE: I thought the minister was going to bring up these con-
sultations on the various sections of the bill in order.

The CramrmaN: You each have a copy of this report, the report here refers
to the various sections of the bill.

Mr. Simmons: T think we ought to realize that no group of people in Canada
have ever been given such an opportunity to express their views as the Indians
have had in the past few years, and, as the chairman said at the last meeting,.
if it was found necessary to call the Indians in then it would be done and that
the Indians would be notified and I think it would be agreeable to all the
members of this committee.
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Mr. Boucuer: We agreed on Friday that we would hear the minister and
the officials and if necessary after we could call the Indians. So far as I am
concerned we did not find anything that would make it necessary to call the
Indians.

The CHamman: That is what we are trying to find out—whether it is
necessary to call the Indians. :

Mr. NoseworTHY: I gave you on Friday a request from a certain group
of Indians who requested the privilege of coming before this committee to state
their points of view.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Those are the Indians from Oka?

Mr, NoseworTHY: Yes. I want to know whether those Indians are going
to come here and whether I can have an approximate time—next week or the
week after, I do not care.

The CuarMAN: The Confederacy of Six Nations?

“Mr. NoseworTHY: Yes. I would like to know whether that request is to
be granted and I thought the whole question was to be brought up after hearing
the minister. ‘

The CuarrmMaN: We have not finished hearing the minister.

Mr. NosewortHY: Well it is all right with me but I want to know whether
these people can be permitted to come before the committee and state their
opposition to the Act—they are opposed to the Act.

Hon. Mr. Harris: They are opposed to any Indian Aect. They say the
Indian Act passed by the parliament of Canada has no effective legal operation
on their reserve. I have written to those people, and to all who similarly write
to me, that they have never yet had a judge agree with them in any one of
their lawsuits and until they do they are wasting their time and my time. But,
if they are good enough to start with the premise that they are subject to the
laws of this parliament that would assist us in trying, as others have, to improve
the legislation and I would be glad to receive them.

Mr. NoseworrHY: If we had their side of the story—

The CratRMAN: We have had it.

Hon. Mr. Harris: It is in the record.

Mr. NoseworTHY: The story I get from those Indians is that they are
exploited every day in the week. Every single one of their treaty rights has
been abrogated.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Perhaps I have the wrong group.

Mr. NoseworTHY: The group is at Oka. Today they tell me they cannot
even cut firewood on their reserves; that the white people who have taken
their reserves are living comfortably but they have no means of livelihood. I
think in fairness to them, we should hear them and I do not agree with that—
that they should be left outside.

~ The Cuamrman: I think if there is any group on which there is an injustice
being perpetrated we should look into it, but this is not the time and Oka is
only a few miles up the river.
Mr. NosewortHY: It is all right with me but I would like to know if they
have the privilege of coming and putting their story before the committee.

The CrarmAN: I tell you now that we have gone into the Oka matter.
You can look into the record. However, maybe we should decide whether we
want the Indian Act revised before we get into discussions on whether the
Indians want it.

Mr. AprLewnHAITE: We have already decided that.

Mr. Jurras: Let us consider the bill.
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Mr. CuArLTON: Before you start en the bill I wish you would read the
resolution passed on Friday. It is my understanding that we were to consider
the report of the minister at this committee meeting.

The CmarMAN: The report of the conference and certain data from the
minister and departmental officials.

Mr. Cuaruron: You are starting through the bill.

The CuairMAN: Look at your report. The whole thing, the report, is a
consideration of the bill. How can you separate one from the other?

Mr. Cuaruron: If you are going to start through the whole bill—it is my
understanding if you decide to hear the Indian delegations you will start all over
again.

Mr. AppLEWHAITE: I was going to suggest the idea I had in the back of my
mind is that after hearing the minister on the bill we may go through the bill
and find 101 sections that we are entirely satisfied with. When we get to 65 or
66, as examples, the minister may describe what was done at the conference, and
we may decide that as it looks 66 perhaps does not satisfy us and the Indians
are not satisfied. All right, then stand 66—that is one on which we will call the
Indians who are not satisfied. My idea otherwise is if we just call them and
let them talk about anything under the sun we will have the 1948 committee
again.

After hearing the minister if we find there are 12 or 24 sections with which
we are not satisfied and on which the Indians and the department are not in
agreement, then we can call whatever witnesses we think necessary and restrict
their evidence to the matters we want to hear them on.

Mr. Cuaruron: That is what I want. The resolution says it is this com-
mittee report we are supposed to study and not the bill. As I said before, I am
willing to abide by the decision the committee made last Friday and hear the
minister and his officials on the report. This bill is not the report on the meeting
which the minister had. I am willing to abide by that decision but I am not
willing to start through this, section by section, without first hearing his report.

The CrAlRMAN: The report refers to the blll. How can you separate one
from the other?

Hon. Mr. Hagris: I am not sure what Mr. Charlton means. The report is
an extensive one and I think if we work through the report we will end up with
the state of mind Mr. Applewhaite described. Until we go through the report
I do not see how you would feel that this or that Indian had not had his oppor-
tunity to protest. For example, there are 103 sections of which the Indians
approved. That does not mean that this committee will approve of them. As
a matter of information I thought you would like to have the comments as you
went along. I cannot describe them until we call the sections and go through
them. We have a great many recommendations and that is the purpose of read-
ing the section.

Mr. Caarurox: We would not have to go through the whole bill to hear
the minister’s report. There are fifteen sections on which there is opposition and
that is what we would have to decide on—

The CuAmrMAN: As far as the Indians are concerned they oppose some
and agree on others.

Mr. Cuarcron: No, but I say the minister does not have to go into the
detail of those sections they are agreed on.

The Cuamrman: Perhaps we are not agreed though.

Mr. Caaruron: If the Indians are agreed on 103 sections they would not
- want to be heard on them.

Mr. Jurras: If we change the sections they might want to make
representations.
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Mr. Cuaruron: Well I am willing to abide by the decision of the
committee—

The CuAIRMAN: You have said that.

Mr. NosewortHY: Has any member of the committee requests for any
group to be present?

The CuHAmRMAN: I have no doubt that many members have requests but
until we get to the sections how will we know?

Mr. NoseworTHY: I do not know what sections the Indians are interested in.

Hon. Mr. Harris: In your case I would say that it is a complaint against
administration and not legislation. There are sections dealing with the cutting
of timber and the like, sections which we can come to. We can probably read
you their whole complaint if you give us half an hour.

Mr. CuarLTON: May I ask the minister a question?

The CaARMAN: T have no objection if the minister has not.

Mr. Cuaruron: How long will it take to go through the report and explain
to us just what happened at the meeting?

The CrarrMAN: What was that?

Mr. Cuaruron: How long will it take to go through the report and explain
to us what happened at the committee meeting?

The Cuamrman: Here is your conference report, right here.

Mr. CuaruroN: I have it here; I have a copy. The resolution passed on
Friday was we would hear the minister and his officials on this report.

The CuamrMmAN: That is what we want to do if you will let us. I cannot
see the difference—the report is on the bill and the bill is on the report.

Mr. Jurras: Just proceed with the bill and you can stand any section.

: The CHAlIRMAN: You can stand any section and hear the Indians on it
ater.

. Mr. Cuarruron: I want to ask the minister—it will take it infinitely longer
to go through the whole bill than it will this report. Naturally, if the decision
to ask Indian delegates to this committee is left for two or three weeks it will be
too late. You realize that as well as I do.

The CuairMAN: I do not. You have always got another session coming
along and you can always bring in an amendment if you want. You heard the
minister on the question of future amendments to this bill.

Mr. CuaruToN: At the most it would not take more than one full com-
mittee meeting to describe the results of that conference—at the most.

The CuAmMAN: It would depend upon how many questions you asked.
It is like the old question of ‘how far is up’?

Mr. WeLBourN: Would we be any further ahead after we had gone through
his report?

Mr. Cuarvuron: We would know what the Indians did not agree on.

Hon. Mr. Harris: I assured the conference that I would tell this com-
mittee what they did not agree to. I also told the House, and the conference,
that I would read to this committee all representations—and there are a great
many by way of correspondence in the six months during which we were pre-
paring this bill. I have those annotated here. I am in the hands of the com-
mittee but I thought I would read the representations on each section as we
came to it and if there appeared to be a matter of serious moment the com-
mittee would decide or debate it or perhaps stand it for further consideration.

Mr. Jurras: Those are individual views on the sections and, even if.the
n}finihster tried, he could not do other than tie them up to the various sections
of the bill.
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Mr. Gmsson: I move that we consider the bill.
- Mr. Jurras: I second.

The CHAIRMAN: Let us proceed with section 1, short title.
Shall section 1 carry?

Carried.

Section 2, Definitions:

2. (1) In this Act,
(a) “band” means a body of Indians.

(i) for whose use and benefit in common, lands, the legal title to
which is vested in His Majesty, have been set apart before or after
the coming into force of this Act,

(ii) for whose use and benefit in common, moneys are held by His
Majesty, or

(iii) declared by the Governor in Council to be a band for the purposes
of this Act;

(b) “child” includes a legally adopted Indian child;

(¢) “council of the band” means
(i) in the case of a band to which section seventy-three applies, the
council established pursuant to that section,

(ii) in the case of a band to which section seventy-three does not apply,
the council chosen according to the custom of the band, or, where
there is no council, the chief of the band chosen according to the
custom of the band;

(d) “Department” means the Department of Citizenship and Immigration;
(e) “elector” means a person who

(1) 1is registered on a Band List,

(i1) is of the full age of twenty-one years, and

(111) is not disqualified from voting at band elections;

(f) “estate” includes real and personal property and any interest in land;

(g) “Indian” means a person who pursuant to this Act is registered as an
Indian or is entitled to be registered as an Indian;

(k) “Indian moneys” means all moneys collected, received or held by His
Majesty for the use and benefit of Indians or bands;

(7) “intoxicant” includes alcohol, alcoholie, spirituous, vinous. fermented
malt or other intoxicating liquor or combination of liquors and mixed
liquor a part of which is spirituous, vinous, fermented or otherwise
intoxicating and all drinks or drinkable liquids and all preparations or
mixtures capable of human consumption that are intoxicating;

(7) “member of a band” means a person whose name appears on a Band
List or who is entitled to have his name appear on a Band List;

(k) “mentally incompetent Indian” means an Indian who, pursuant to the
laws of the province in which he resides, has been found to be mentally
defective or incompetent for the purposes of any laws of that province
providing for the administration of estates of mentally defective or
incompetent persons;

(I) “Minister” means the Minister of Citizenship and Immigration;

(m) “registered” means registered as an Indian in the Indian Register;

(n) “Registrar” means the officer of the Department who is in charge of the
Indian Register;

(o) “ reserve” means a tract of land, the legal title to which is vested in His
NfIajets)ty,dthat has been set apart by His Majesty for the use and benefit
of a band;
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(p) “superintendent” includes a commissioner, regional supervisor, Indian
superintendent, assistant Indian superintendent and any other person
declared by the Minister to be a superintendent for the purposes of this
Act, and with reference to a band or a reserve, means the superintendent
for that band or reserve;

(q) “surrendered lands” means a reserve or part of a reserve or any interest
‘therein, the legal title to which remains vested in His Majesty, that has
been released or surrendered by the band for whose use and benefit it
was set apart.

(2) The expression “band” with reference to a reserve or surrendered lands
means the band for whose use and benefit the reserve or the surrendered lands
were set apart.

(3) Unless the context otherwise requires or this Act otherwise provides

(a) a power conferred upon a band shall be deemed not to be exercised
unless it is exercised pursuant to the consent of a majority of the electors
of the band, and :

(b) a power conferred upon the council of a band shall be deemed not to be
exercised unless it is exercised pursuant to the consent of a majority of
the councillors of the band present at a meeting of the council duly
convened.

- Hon. Mr. Harris: On section 2, Mr. Chairman, there was only one repre-

sentation with respect to 2(h) and (n) and it was made by Six Nations of the
Grand River and the recommendation was that the words “in trust” be inserted
after the words “by His Majesty”’—the argument being that the Indians feel
in all cases dealing with their reserves and with their money it should be speci-
fically stated in the bill that His Majesty is trustee for them with respect to
their lands and their money. We took the matter up with the Department of
Justice and Justice stated that it was not good drafting to assert that His Majesty
was a trustee. I made that explanation to the Indians and particularly to the
conference and they accepted it.

The CHARMAN: Is it your pleasure that we pass these as we go along?
If so we will proceed to pass section 2 subeclause (1).
Carried.

Section 2(2), band.
Carried.

Section 2(3).
Carried.

Mr. Brackmore: Could we go a little more slowly so as to give us a chance
to go from one to another—I know you endeavour to do it that way.

The Cuamman: I want to give the committee every opportunity. Tell
me what you want. Is it your desire that these be read out? It would take a
rather long time. ’

Mr. AppLEwHAITE: You could read the marginal note only.

Mr. Brackmore: You have passed numbers 1 and 2.

The Cramrman: We have got to section 3, Administration:

3. (1) This Act shall be administered by the Minister of Citizenship and
Immigration, who shall be the superintendent general of Indian affairs.

(2) The Minister may authorize the Deputy Minister of Citizenship and
Immigration or the chief officer in c¢harge of the branch of the Department relat-
ing to Indian affairs to perform and exercise any of the duties, powers and func-
tions that may be or are required to be performed or exercised by the Minister
under this Act or any other Act of the Parliament of Canada relating to Indian
affairs.
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Hon. Mr. Hagris: There are two recommendations there. One is from the
Canadian Catholic Conference which suggests that powers delegated to the chief
officer of the branch to perform administrative acts should be modified to
provide for appeal to the minister, who should have power to modify a decision
of the chief officer.

There was a further recommendation from the North American Indian
Brotherhood that, the chief officer in charge of the Indian Affairs Branch should be
named a commissioner with the rank of deputy minister and two assistant com-

- missioners, one of whom should be a native Indian.

The Canadian Catholic Conference may have been overly cautious. I think
they have realized since making the recommendation that in fact the chief
officer, that is the director, will at all times be subject to the authority of the
minister and no appeal is necessary because if the minister expresses the wish
to parliament that a change in policy be effected I am quite sure that it would be.

Mr. Brackmore: The minister feels there would be no objection to this clause
3 from the Indians?

The CHARMAN: Shall clause 3 carry?
Carried.

Clause 4(1), Eskimos:

4, (1) This Act does not apply to the race of aborigines commonly referred
to as Eskimos.

(2) The Governor in Council may by proclamation declare that this Act
or any portion thereof shall not apply to

(a) any Indians or any group or band of Indians, or

(b) any reserve or any surrendered lands or any part thereof,

and may by proclamation revoke any such declaration.
Mr. Gisson: The matter of Eskimos has been decided?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Eskimos are under the Minister of Resources and
Development and it had to be stated in this fashion because there is a Supreme
Court decision which says that Eskimos are Indians. We inserted this to show
that the Act did not cover them. There was a dispute between the province of
Quebec and the Dominion government with respect to the Eskimos around
Hudson Bay. It was decided by the Supreme Court of Canada that they were
in fact Indian tribes.

Mr. Gisson: We say they are not covered in so far as this Act is concerned?

Hon. Mr. Hagrris: Yes, and by order in council which was tabled in late
June of last year authority and control over Eskimos has®been vested in the
Minister of Resources and Development. Ninety per cent of them are in the
Northwest Territories and the Yukon.

Mr. Stmmons:  Their mode of living was different and so that is why this
clause was inserted.

Mr. Brackmore: The clause you have in mind there is subsection (2).

The Cuamrvan: We are dealing with clause 4(1). Shall it carry?
Carried.

Clause 4(2), Governor in Council may declare Act inapplicable.

Hon. Mr. Harris: There are two objections to that, one from Six Nations
of the Grand River and one from the Sarcee Indian band, Alberta.

The Sarcees reject the subsection entirely and the Six Nations of the Grand
River say this: “The understanding of this section by the Six Nations Indians
is that the Gevernor in Council has the right to exercise unlimited power with-
out the Indians being consulted, making it possible to abolish their reserve lands
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“and privileges made by treaty. They consider this section is a gross injustice,
contrary to all British democratic principles, and they know of no right whereby
the Government, as one party to a bargain previously made with their forbears,
can take away the remaining rights of the other party without their expressed
consent. The Six Nations, therefore, feels that the elimination of this Section is
essential if the Indian people are entitled to any reasonable justice.”

Now the burden of the argument is this and it is contained in another
presentation which I have just received this morning from Mr. Welbourn from
the Students Christian Movement of the University of Alberta which we might
read into the record as follows:

As it stands now clause 4(2) of the bill is a two-edged sword. While
it gives the Governor General in Counecil the right to declare parts of
the Act inapplicable to an Indian or band, thus opening the way for the
Indians to gain progressively greater control over their own affairs, it
could also open the way to their losing some of the rights they already
have. An amendment should be written into this clause so that the
present rights and status of the Indians shall be in no way interfered with.

The delegation from the Six Nations Council called on me and

. expressed their disapproval of the section on the ground that it could be
used to take away from them the provisions of the Indian Aet itself.

I said that was precisely what the section was intended to do. If
they were to agree with me there were advantages in the Indian bill for
them we could perhaps proceed on another basis.

Mr. Stmmons: Does that mean the Governor in Council can expropriate
lands—

Hon. Mr. Hagris: No, no, it has nothing to do with that. I will come to
that. The purpose of the section is to relieve the Indian and the band council
of any onerous provisions of the Act. In other words this is the section we
would use, e.g., to remove the liquor provisions from operations in the case of a
given reserve. This is the section we would use to eliminate the authority in
any given case of the minister or the Governor in Council or an Indian agent
on a reserve.

In time we are going to increase the stature of the band council and the
Indian, and increase his control over his affairs. This is not going to take
anything away from him. In any event, we can only take away the sections
of the Act.

You will notice that subsection 2 says “The Governor in Council may by
}I)rcéqlam:‘ition declare that this Act or any portion thereof shall not apply to...

ndians.” 5

Now the purpose of that I have already stated to the Six Nations couneil,
(although I know Mr. Charlton will argue here) is to answer the other question
confronting us: “Well, if you do not have 4(2) how are you going to continually
expand and make progress in the band?”’ They agreed that was so but they
stated their fear was that we would use it in a retrogressive manner rather than
a progressive manner. All I can say is that we have tried to draft this in a
way that would cover the power the Governor in Council would have. I think
we will have to leave it to the Governor in Counecil that the power will be
exercised in the light of parliament trying to get on with the job.

Mr. GiBson: Maybe you could give an undertaking to parliament that
would satisfy them?

Hon. Mr. Harris: I have done that on second reading.
Mr. Gmssox: Under this section?
Hon. Mr, Harris: Yes.
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Mr. Brackmore: The particular anxiety the Indians express is that they
have no doubt that Mr. Harris, as long as he is in power, will administer it
properly, but supposing this government goes out—

The CuammaNn: Perish the thought.

Mr. Brackmore: Well, reasonable people must look ahead thirty or forty
years. Then they wonder about what might occur and they feel that there
should be some stipulation in the law or in the section declaring that it is not
the intention to take any rights of the Indians away from them.

Hon. Mr. Harris: May I just add what I forgot. This section has been
in the Act since 1874. There has never been any complaint against it before
that I know of from any band council, but since bill 267 was prepared they
have suddenly become fearful of the results—although they had been living
under the same conditions all these years and none of them had ever felt any
adverse effect by the Governor in Council having these powers under 4(2).

Mr. CaarLTON: It is the result of an action taken in 1924 that made the
Six Nations so very fearful. What section of the old Act does this duplicate?

The CuamrMAN: Section 3 I think. You have the old bill before you.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Section 3 reads: “The Governor in Council may by
proclamation, from time to time, exempt from the operation of this Part or
from the operation of any one or more of the sections of this Part, Indians or
non-treaty Indians, or any of them, or any band or irregular band 'of them, or
the reserves or specml reserves, or Indian lands, or any portion of them, in
any province or in the terrltorles or in any of them; and may again, by procla-
mation, from time to time, remove such exemption”.

Mr. CaaruroN: Will the minister give his assurance that this will not be

" used to do away with any of the reserves across the dominion?

Mr. Gisson: Oh, no.
Hon. Mr. Harris: What do you mean by that?

Mr. CuAruTON: Just exactly what I said. Will this part of the Act not be
used, and will the minister give assurance that it will not be used at some future
time for the government to do away with the Indian Act as far as certain
reserves in the dominion have it?

Hon. Mr. Harris: No, the very purpose of it is to do away with the Indian
Act on the reserves so that the Indians can have full self government.

Mr. CrarLTON: To relieve the Indians of any obligations under this Act?

Mr. AppLEwHAITE: This would be the section you would use if you decided
to enfranchise a whole village as a unit?

Hon. Mr. Harris: No, enfranchisement comes at the end.

Mr. AppLewHAITE: Would you not use this section to convert any Indian
village into a municipality?

Hon. Mr. Hagris: It might be necessary to use this in connection with a
particular band that wished to be voluntarily enfranchised, used to effect some
of the legal matters that could not be effected otherwise.

Mr. ArpLEwHAITE: Even though the section has been there for years the
power to revoke the section would remain?

_ Hon. Mr. Harris: The Department of Justice says that where you by order
in council confer a power to be used to exempt, you should also confer by
statute the power to alter the exemption—because if you do not do that you
cannot take it back afterwards. There might be an occasion where we would
grant some powers to a band under this section and after experience find that
they should not have those powers. We would have to have this provision there
or else we could not revoke the powers given.



32 SPECIAL COMMITTEE

Mr. AppLEWHAITE: I would not be worried unduly but if the power is there
to revoke such a decision and revert to the previous status there may be an
awful lot of complications, acquiring rights and so on in between.

Hon. Mr. Hagrris: I do not think any revoecation of authority would alter
rights that had been acquired in the interval. However, that is a matter we
would have to leave to the legal advisers. You will find a similar provision later
on in section 32 with regard to permits where we provide that the Governor in
Council may exempt anyone from the operation of that section, but may by
order in council revoke that exemption. If some band is given the right to
manage their own affairs by selling their own livestock and grain and in a few
years impoverish themselves we would have to revoke that right and we could
not do it unless we had the power to do that similar to this one.

Mr. Brackmore: Would the minister mind if one of his officials prepared a
statement setting-forth the number of cases in which that clause has been used
in the past?

Hon. Mr. Harris: It has never been used.

Mr. BLAckMORE: A comparable clause in the other Act?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Is never has been used.

Mr. Brackmorg: This clause is causing much anxiety. It looks to me that
if something were put in there to protect the interests of the Indians by law it
would relieve a lot of concern.

Mr. CuArLTON: I would like to move an amendment to that section as
follows: After the word “may” delete “by proclamation” and insert “by consent
of the band”.

The CHAIRMAN:

Section 4, subsection 2, line 1, the Governor in Council may by
consent, of the band declare any act shall not apply to the—

Mr. Brackmore: It is 1.00 o’clock. ;

The CuAamrMAN: We will take notice of the amendment. It is now 1.00
o’clock.

We will meet tomorrow if it is your pleasure, at 11.00 o’clock, and the
following meeting will be on Wednesday afternoon at 4.00 o’clock.

Agreed.

The meeting adjourned.
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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

Tugespay, April 17, 1951.

The Special Committee appointed to consider Bill No. 79, An Act respecting
Indians, met at 11.00 a.m. this day. The Chairman, Mr. Don. F. Brown,
presided.

Members present: Messrs Applewhaite, Ashbourne, Black (Chateauguay-
Huntingdon-Laprairie), Blackmore, Blue, Boucher, Brown (Essex West), Bryce,
Cauchon, Charlton, Gibson, Harkness, Jutras, thtle MacLean (Cape Breton
North and thom), Murray (Cariboo), Noseworthy, Richard (Gloucester),
Simmons, Valois, Welbourn, Whiteside, Wood.

In attendance: Messrs. Hon. W. E. Harris, Minister of Citizenship and
Immigration; Mr. D. M. MacKay, Director and Mr. T. R. L. Maclnnes,
Secretary, Indian Affairs Branch; Mr. W. Cory, Legal Advisor, Department of
Citizenship and Immigration.

The Committee resumed consideration of Bill No. 79, An Act respecting
Indians;

On sub-clause (2) of Clause 4, the Committee considered the amendment.
of Mr. Charlton: “That the words ‘by proclamation’ after the word ‘may’ in
line 18 be struck out and the following substituted therefor: ‘by consent of the
band”.

After discussion, the sub-clause and the proposed amendment were allowed
to stand.

Clauses 5 to 8 inclusive were adopted.

Clause 9: sub-clause (1), (2) and (3) were adopted and sub-clause (4)
allowed to stand.

Clause 10, adopted.

Clause 11: paragraphs (a), (b), (c) and (f) were adopted, and paragraphs
(d) and (e) were allowed to stand

Clause 12, sub-clause (1) stood.

On sub-clause (2) of Clause 12, the Committee agreed that the word
“Indian” in the 18th line be struck out and the word “person’” substituted
therefore. Sub-clause (2), as amended, carried.

Clauses 13 to 19 inclusive, were adopted.

At 100 p.m. the Committee adjourned to meet again on Wednesday,
April 18, at 4.00 p.m.

E. W. INNES,
Clerk of the Commattee.
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MINUTES OF EVIDENCE

House or CoMmMoONSs,
Aprin 17, 1951.

The Special Committee appointed to consider the Indian Act met this day
at 11.00 am. The Chairman, Mr. D. F. Brown, presided.

The CHAIRMAN: Order, gentlemen, If it is your pleasure we will proceed
this morning with the hearing of the minister’s presentation. I believe that we
have disposed of sections 1, 2, 3, and 4 (1) and we are on section 4 (2). There
was an amendment was there not? That being a contentious matter shall
we proceed with the other sections and come back to that later on?

Mr. CuARLTON: You do not want to proceed with the amendment now?

The CuairMAN: I thought we decided that we would deal with contentious
matters at a later date.

Mr. Caarvron: No. 4 (2) stands then?
The CrarrmaN: Yes. Is that agreeable?
Agreed.

Section 57

Hon. Mr. Hagrris: If you will refer to the appendix to the conference
report I think you will find that there is no objection to any clauses down to
No. 11, so that as I go through them and read the objections they will be objec-
tions made by eorrespondents or from other groups, but not the conference. I
should add as a matter of fact that there was no objection to clause 4 (2) at the
conference either. They were withdrawn in the light of explanations given.
Generally speaking, with respect to the clause dealing with definitions and
registration of Indians, as I said, we will come to specific objections when we
come to clause 11, but with respect to these sections dealing with the definitions
of an Indian and the methods whereby the definitions are to be applied there
are some general observations which have been made and I shall read those:

“Indians of Fort Vermilion Indian agency, Alberta:
These Indians expressed the opinion that an illegitimate child of
a probably white father, born to a woman said to be of non-Indian status,
but who has been living the Indian mode of life and brought up as a
Treaty Indian, should be registered in the band unless definite proof can
be obtained to the contrary, either by the father acknowledging parent-
hood, or through court action.
Okanagan Society for the Revival of Indian Arts and Crafts, Oliver, B.C.:
Any person who up to date has been living on a reserve and has been
accepted by the Indians of that reserve should not now be denied Indian
status. Any query as to status should be left to the Indians who should
be able to decide who is or who is not a member of their bands.
Fort Alexander Catholic Association, Pine Falls, Manitoba:
Request that Indians who are in treaty remain in register regardless
to proportion of blood.

Indians of The Pas, Chemawawin, Matthias Colomb, Moose Lake, Red
Earth, Shoal Lake and Split Lake Bands, Manitoba:
Changes in these sections unanimously agreed to.
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Hurons of Lorette, Quebec:

Suggest definition of Indian be such that all male Indians remain
as such unless they desire to change status—do not want any change in
status through marriage.

Preéident, North American Indian Brotherhood:
Suggest deletion of sections 8-12 inclusive of the bill—suggest that
Indian bands should determine band membership.

Chief Andrew J. Bear, John Smith’s Reserve, Duck Lake Agency,

Saskatchewan:

Chief Bear disagrees with sections 5-17. Remaining sections are
agree with stating ‘it has many features in favour of the Indians which
are not in the present Act.” Chief defines an Indian as follows: A child
of Indian treaty parents, a male person of Indian blood, who belongs to
a regular band, and any child of such person.

Committee of Friends of the Indians, Edmonton, Alberta:

Committee of Friends of the Indians find that sections 5-17 of the

bill wholly inadequate for just settlement and urge:

(a) that band membership should be the responsibility first of the
chiefs and councillors and members of the band concerned. The
Indians are the possessors of the land, moneys and reserve
privileges, which the department is desirous of safeguarding.
The treaties were entered into by the Indians and government
representatives on equal footing. They were then considered
capable of making decisions, and in the opinion of the com-
mittee, the Indians themselves are well qualified to make deci-
sions as to who shall or shall not be a member of their band and
that the Indians should be encouraged to take the responsibility
of making these decisions;

(b) That the Indians shall be assured that there shall be no tamper- -
ing with the band lists. That nothing shall be written into a new
Act that shall in any way curtail the rights of Indian bands
to decide, by majority vote of the electors of a band, on the
membeérship of the band concerned, such vote to be accepted
by the minister. Should no agreement be arrived at between
the minister and the band, the matter should be taken to the
Supreme Court.”

The Cramrman: Shall we dispose of clauses 5 and 6?

5. An Indian Register shall be maintained in the Department, which shall
consist of Band Lists and General Lists and in which shall be recorded the name
of every person who is entitled to be registered as an Indian.

6. The name of every person who is a member of a band and is entitled to be
registered shall be entered in the Band List for that band, and the name of
every person who is not a member of a band and is entitled to be registered
_ shall be entered in a General List.

Hon. Mr. Harris: May I add this in explanations of clauses 5 and 6,
that the chief objection which was made and which is not reflected here because
the objection has been made to bill 267, was that the minister should have the
final say as to who would not go on a band list. Between bills 267 and 79 we
altered that to appoint a registrar in the department who would make the
decision and from that decision there would be an appeal, as I said yesterday,
to the appropriate county judge. The only difference between that and the
many representations we received was that they suggested that it should be
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the Supreme Court judge in most of the representations and we have made it
the county court judge because in most cases he will be closer to the reserve
concerned and will be less likely to be busy and will be able to make these
decisions within a reasonably short time after the appeal is made. There is one
further objection made by the Indian Association of Alberta. It was stated that
this section would lead to a great many petty complaints by one Indian against
the other and that there would be efforts made by Indians to remove other
Indians from the present band list and that therefore in order to avoid that
unpleasantness we should freeze the lists which are now in operation and say
that everyone who is on the list, on the 1st of April, 1950, should automatically
remain on not subject to appeal as provided for in the section. My answer
to that was that we knew there were people on the list who should not be on
and while we were not going to engage in any kind of witch hunt we should not
close the door so that anybody who is net properly on the list today should be
able to remain on simply because we are amending the Act to provide for a
new list.

The CHAIRMAN: Any objections?
Carried.

Clause 6?

Mr. Harkness: In connection with clause 6—

The CuarmaN: Would you like to hear the minister first?

Mr. HargNEss: I thought the minister had finished with all of 6.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes. But I will answer questions now.

‘Mr. Hargness: Who would be the person or persons to whom the last
two lines would apply:

not a member of a band and is entitled to be registered shall be entered
in a General List.

What Indians particularly would that apply to?

Hon. Mr. Harris: That will apply to persons who are known as Indians
and who have not been organized into bands but who nevertheless are recognized
by the department and we place them on a general list for the time being. They
may or may not be ultimately formed into bands.

Mr. HargNEss: In the case of Alberta what Indians out there would that
apply to, if any?

Mr. D. M. MacKay (Director of Indian Affairs): Some sections in the
northern part of the province, Colonel Harkness, and also groups in the North-
west Territories who have not been organized into bands. We have some in
Quebec and some in British Columbia. The Cheslatta band, for instance, some
years ago withdrew from the band and for many years just roved around on
their own and had not been constituted into a band and were not until a few
years ago. Those are the Indians whom this general list is expected to cover.

Mr. NoseworTHY: Are those Indians living on reserves?

Mr. MacKay: Some are and some are not.

Mr. NoseworTHY: But are they registered?

Mr. MacKay: Ob, yes, they are registered bands, some of them.

Mr. Hargness: This is essentially meant to apply to people in the more
remote terrtiories you would say?

Mr. MacKay: Yes, I think that is so. Three would probably be the odd
Indian here and there throughout the country who drifted away from a former
band and dissociated himself from them and took up residence not in a reserve
necessarily but in close proximity to a reserve and would live among the Indians
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on a reserve and yet would not belong to any band—he would be registered under
the general list.

Mr. Bryce: Would illegitimate children born on a reserve become auto-
matically members of the band?

The CualrMAN: What is that question?

Mr. Bryce: Would illegitimate children born on the reserve automatically
become members of the band?

Hon. Mr. Hagrris: We can leave that until we come to clause 11.

The CrAmrMAN: Clause 6?

Carried.

Clause 7 (1):

7. (1) The Registrar may at any time add to or delete from a Band List or
a General List the name of any person who, in accordance with the provisions of
this Act, is entitled or not entitled, as the case may be, to have his name included
in that List.

(2) The Indian Register shall indicate the date on which each name was
added thereto or deleted therefrom.

Mr. HargNess: In connection with clause 7 (1) is there anything which
restrains the registrar from deleting anybody from the band or is that entirely
within his judgment?

Hon. Mr. Harris: His judgment would be exercised for instance on a
complaint or information that came to our hands and action of that kind should
be taken. We will, of course, lay down a minimum standard of evidence which
he will have to observe and then, as I say, from his decision there is an appeal
to the county court judge.

Mr. HarkNess: That is what 1 was getting at, as to what regulations you
had drawn up, if any that the registrar would be required to follow either in
adding or deleting a name.

Hon. Mr. Harris: He is obliged to follow the definition of Indian which is
contained in clause 11, but at the moment when we deal with cases of this kind
we require all the information we can get as to the facts—affidavits and the like,
certificates and expressions of opinion from the band council—all these go into
the decision as to whether a particular person is entitled to band membership
or not.

Mr. AppLEWHAITE: Is there any provision for informing the person con-
cerned before a decision is taken with regard to his status.

Hon. Mr. Harris: If there is no complaint made with respect to any person
who is on the list he stays there but should there be a complaint against a
particular Indian he is the most vital person concerned and he is the one who is
notified, and precautions will be taken to see that this is' done.

Mr. ArpLewHAITE: Is that provided for by statute, regulations, or just by
departmental practice?
Hon. Mr. Harris: If you will look at clause 9 it says under subelause (2):

Where a protest is made to the registrar under this section he shall
cause an investigation to be made into the matter and shall render a
decision,—

We will provide by regulation that a notice be given personally to the
person concerned.

Mr. AppLEwHAITE: Would the minister definitely undertake that the regula-

tions will state clearly that the person concerned shall be personally notified
before any decision is taken as to his status.
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Hon. Mr. Harris: I will, subject only to the possibility that he cannot be
found.
The CuAIRMAN: Clause 7 (1)?
Mr. Brackmore: Mr. Chairman, before you carry clause 7, we might as
- well put at the end of that “in his judgment” for his judgment in the final
analysis is the standard, that is, subject to all the restrictions the minister
mentioned. _
l The CHAIRMAN: Subject to appeal—so it is not in his judgment.
Hon. Mr. Harris: No, the registrar acts in accordance with the provision
of this Act as stated in the third line.
; The CHAIRMAN: Are we through with subclause (1)?
Carried.
Subeclause (2)?
Carried.
Clause 8?
Carried.
The CuAmrMAN: Clause 9, subclause (1)?
Carried.

Clause 9, subclause (2)

9. (2) Where a protest is made to the Registrar under this section he shall
§ cause an investigation to be made into the matter and shall render a deecision,
and subject to a reference under subsection three, the decision of the Registrar
is final and conclusive.

Mr. Harkness: On the last line of subclause (2)—“the decision of the
registrar is final and conclusive.”

Clause (3) applies where the registrar’s decision may be taken before the
county court judge. Is that precaution sufficient to protect the Indian himself?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes, with the preceding words subject to a reference
under subeclause (3) the decision of the registrar is final. You protect his appeal
first and then say that the decision is final unless the appeal is taken.

Mr. Brackmore: In the case of (2) does it say by whom an investigation
shall be made.

Hon. Mr. Harris: He—that is the registrar.
Mr. Brackmore: By whom?
Hon. Mr. Harris: By the registrar.

Mr. BrackMmore: But it says here that the registrar shall cause an
investigation to be made. What is the machinery for doing that? Who will
he call on to do that? According to that wording he does not make it himself,
he causes it to be made.

Hon. Mr. Harris: It will be the same kind we have today, under the same
conditions. We have to decide from time to time now whether an Indian is
entitled to membership in a particular band and the registrar will continue the
present practice. We will improve it if it needs improvement, but that investi-
gation will be conducted in the same manner as similar investigations are now
conducted.

Mr. Brackmore: Would it take too long to tell us how that is done now
by the officials?

Mr. MacKay:  If the complaint comes here to Ottawa why then of course
we have to refer it to the regional supervisor who takes action to have the local
superintendent give the information that is necessary, and I should think in
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this particular case we would proceed along those lines and if further safeguards
are required, as the minister suggested, they would be provided.

Mr. Brackmore: In the last analysis it will be referred to the Indian
agents?

Mr. MacKay: Yes.

Mr. Buackmore: What safeguards are established to make sure that he
will do just exactly the right thing?

Mr. MacKay: Of course, he will have to get the evidence from the Indian
in support of his claim for membership in the band, for instance, such as a
birth certificate or evidence that he has lived for so many years on the reserve,
that he is of Indian blood. There would be a good many things to be enquired
into by the local superintendent.

Mr. Buackmore: After the agent obtained the evidence he deemed neces-
sary he would be the one who would make the final decision.

; Mr. MacKay: He would send the information to Ottawa and the registrar

here would make the decision on the basis of the information received from
the field by the supervisor, and of course, there is a provision following for an
appeal against the decision of the registrar.

Mr. Brackmore: I do not desire to cast any reflections on any of our
agents but there are agents in whose hands I should hate to see a case rest
completely.

Mr. MacKay: The responsibility for securing the information does not
rest entirely on the shoulders of the agents. I should say the senior officer in
the province should have to accept the responsibility.

The CramrmaNn: It is understood from what the minister has said that in
the regulations there would be provision for giving personal notice to the person
in question. Is that satisfactory?

Mr. Buackmore: In a general way it is all right, if there are not some
loopholes.

Mr. MacKay: May I continue for a moment? In difficult cases we send
an investigator from Ottawa direct to the field, if we are not satisfied with the
infn]rmation supplied. That has been done, of course, and it could continue to
be done.

Mr. BLackmorg: It is understood that the agent conduecting this investi-
gation would work in conjunction with the chief of the band, I presume?

Mr. MacKay: Oh, yes, he would have to.

Mr. Bryce: But the senior officer of the province always depends on his
agent, is that not right?

Mr. MacKay: That is right.

Mr. Bryce: And they are not all reliable.

Mr. MacKay: They are not all reliable. .

; é\llr. Bryce: That is what I mean, they are all not reliable, some are not
reliable.

Mr. MacKay: I think the man in charge of the provinece should know his
agent pretty well and he will know how to assess the information secured from
the agent.

Mr. Bryce: I doubt if that is the case sometimes.

Mr. MacKay: Well, T am not sure but I can say that in my experience of
a good many years there are very few agents that cannot be trusted to supply
the necessary information. There is the odd one who is inelined to be somewhat
careless but I should think that by far and large they are not unlike any other
group of employees—they are a cross section of the people, and some are better
than others.
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Mr. GiBson: It is pretty rough to say that some are entirely not reliable.
If that is so we should get rid of them.

Mr. Bryce: I hope the department is doing that because there are a lot
of them that way.

Mr. MacKay: I would not like to agree to that.

Mr. Bryce: I am talking from experience.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Let us say that from time to time we find an unreliable
agent and we take steps to straighten the affairs out.

Mr. Hargness: In the case of an Indian being added to the band, if the
band does not want him have they any right to keep him from being added to
their band? If so, where is that provided for?

Hon. Mr. Harris: It is not provided for by statute. It is a regulation, it
is a part of the practice. I do not think that any decision is ever made without
obtaining the sense of the band council. That is not to say we may in every
case observe their wishes but they are a party to these proceedings quite as much
as the individual Indian.

Mr. AppLEwHAITE: But you are not suggesting that man entitled to mem-
bership in a band can be refused because he is unpopular in the band council?
Hon. Mr. Harris: No, but that is a difficult decision we often have to make.
The Cuamman: Clause 9, subclause (2)?

Carried.

Clause 9, subclause (3):

(3) Within three months from the date of a decision of the Registrar
under this section

(a) the council of the band affected by the Registrar’s decision, or

(b) the person by or in respect of whom the protest was made,
may, by notice in writing, request the Registrar to refer the decision to a judge
for review, and thereupon the Registrar shall refer the decision, together with all
material considered by the Registrar in making his decision, to the judge of
the county or district court of the county or district in which the band is situated
or in which the person in respect of whom the protest was made resides, or such
other county or district as the Minister may designate.

Mr. Vavois: In connection with clause 9, subclause (3), to what court
would these appeals be referred in the province of Quebec?

Hon. Mr. Harris: It would have to be the superior court unless we can
make arrangements for some of the magistrates to do it. We will work that
out, too.

Mr. Vavois: There is no need to specify that in this section, I suppose?

Hon. Mr. Harris: No, we can provide for that by regulation too. It is
the purpose to have the matter dealt with by the court closest to the reserve.

Mr. HarknNess: I take it that there is no cost on the Indian who wants to
have his case referred to the county court judge.

Hon. Mr. Harris: I beg your pardon?

Mr. Hagkness: I take it from that that there is no cost to an Indian who
wants to have his case brought up before a county court judge—is that correct?

Hon. Mr. Hagrris: No, I do not think that is correct. We do not propose to
pay his expenses in this connection unless you put it in the statute.

The CHAmIRMAN: It is true, I think, that any citizen of the country may go
to the highest court in the land and act as his own solicitor. If he engages
counsel, of course, counsel expects to be paid.

‘Mr. HarknesS: I am not talking of engaging counsel, but as far as court
costs are concerned—
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Hon. Mr. Harris: There will be some filing fees before the county court
judge which will be nominal, there will be witness fees, and it will rest with
the county court judge whether he assesses the cost against the department or
the complainant or the Indian concerned.

Mr. Brackmore: I do not know whether this is worth considering but
could we not have appointed throughout the country advocates of the Indians.
Now, the ordinary Indian just has no money at all to present his case and he
has no ability to present the case himself.

The CramrMAN: You are not talking about the Blood Indians now?

Mr. Brackmore: Oh, yes, and that is saying plenty about the others. A
great many of them have not the experience, the prestige, the confidence to
present his case before a court. I would say that the ordinary white man is
at a serious disadvantage when he attempts to defend himself in court, so what
chance has the Indian?

Hon. Mr. HargNEss: We might have a discussion on that when we come
to clause 64 which deals with expenditures.

Mr. RicHARD: Just in what way will a county court judge be able to fix
costs on anybody?

Hon. Mr. Harris: In the first instance the person who takes the appeal
from the registrar is the plaintiff.

Mr. RicuARD: And exactly what seale of fees would the county court judge
have to follow?

Hon. Mr. Harris: The ordinary county court schedule.

Mr. Ricuarp: There is no provision for that.

Mr. Brackmore: The Indian is certainly not as well qualified to present
his case as the ordinary white person would be.

The CramrMAN: I do not think we should assume he is not our equal.

Mr. Brackmore: If we do not make that assumption we should be over-
looking the fact that Indians are suffering from generations of neglect in educa-
tion and other matters that put them at a serious disadvantage today.

Hon. Mr. Harris: May I answer Mr. Richard? I think you will find that
the costs are provided for in the Enquiries Act.

Mr. RicuArp: The thing is that the jurisdiction of the county court judge
is statutory. There might not be any way of taxing the costs.

Mr. Harkness: The point T have in mind is that in northern Albenta in
order to have their appeal heard the Indians in most cases would have to come
a very considerable distance, and the practical difficulties in the way of do;ng
that, I would think, would make the law practically inoperative. I am looking
at it not from the theoretical point of view but from the practical point of
view as to whether those Indians would be able to take any advantage of that
clause.

Hon. Mr. Harris: We will pass the question. T understand that we will
consider the question of costs and come back to it later.

The CuAmrMAN: Clause 9, subclause (3) stands.

Now, clause 9, (4).

Mr. BrackMore: Do I understand that clause 9 (3) is standing?

Hon. Mr. Harris: It will be better if you pass clause 9 (3) and allow 9 (4)
to stand.

The CuarmaN: We are now on clause 10.

10. Where the name of a male person is included in, omltted from, added
to or deleted from a Band List or a General List, the names of his wife and
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his minor children shall also be included, omitted, added or deleted, as the
case may be. '

Hon. Mr. Hagrris: There are two objections to clause 10. The Sarcee
Indian band of Alberta rejected this clause entirely on the theory I gave you
before that there should be no change in the band list. Secondly, from the
Queen Victoria Treaty Protective Association came the suggestion that the
wife and minor children of a person whose name is deleted should be considered
in their own right. . ;

In other words loss of band membership by an Indian should not thereby
lead to loss of membership by the wife and children. Now, our answer to that
is should the wife herself have any claims on membership her claim would, of
course, be given consideration but if the father is not an Indian undoubtedly
the children are not Indians and therefore we are obliged to remove them with
the person who goes out. ;

Mr. APPLEWHAITE: Are you really considering the qualifications of the

wife? This section says that her name shall be included, omitted, added to, or
deleted—

Hon. Mr. Harris: The only difficulty I foresee is this, that at the time of
the marriage the woman is herself an Indian and she marries what she considers
to be an Indian who at a later time turns out not to be an Indian. I do not
suggest we would necessarily retain her membership but I think that is a con-
sideration that should be taken into account at that time.

Mr. Brackmore: Is Clause 9, subelause (4) standing?
The CHAlRMAN: We are on clause 10. *

Mr. NosewortHY: On clause 10, would there not be cases where the wife
would be deserted or separated from the husband who is not an Indian and
who would herself be entitled to membership? Just what would her status be?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Her status would come under clause 11, the definition
of Indian.

Mr. NoseworTHY: She would not be affected by the removal of her hus-
band from the band list?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Not necessarily.

Mr. HarkNess: In the case of a woman brought up in an Indian band
who maries a man who is also considered a member of that band but subse-
quently he is put out of Indian status because his grandfather, let us say, took
seript money or something or other, it seems to me that her position is a wrong
one. She marries a man in good faith thinking he was an Indian and then
suddenly he and she and the children are put out of the reserve, and as you
know in a very large number of cases when they are put off the reserve they
have an extraordinarily difficult time. They are not equipped to make their
way in general society outside of their reserve and about the only thing they
can do often is that the woman under those circumstances will go with her
children to live on the reserve, living with her people. That is what she does
do and it constitutes a burden on them. It would seem to me that in cases

of that kind the woman and the children should be protected as far as their
Indian status is concerned.

Hon. Mr. Harris: The practical problem is one of her having 4 home and
maintenance and the practice is that when she goes back to the reserve—I do
not say in every case—she is allowed to stay there; but in most cases she does,
in fact, find a home on the reserve but that of itself need not carry with it
band membership. It is a matter of compassionate interest in the woman and
her children but to say that she should then be able to resume her band member-

sgip after marrying a person she thought was an Indian, we do not agree with
that.
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Mr. Harxkngss: 1 am not talking about that case but the case of a woman
marrying a'man who as far as she knows is an Indian and he subsequently is
found not to be an Indian.

Hon. Mr. Harris: That is a matter for consideration in each case. As
a matter of fact her actual status of living on a reserve is never interfered with
unless there is good reason for it.

Mr. Harkness: Now, what I would like to point out is that a situation
might arise where there just will not be any marriage, the children will be ille-
gitimate, and then the women and children are protected at least. Some of these
other provisions are the same way, which I think is a good way. The general
situation with this section and some of the subsequent sections is that an Indian
woman is much safer if she wants to retain her Indian status and make sure
of having a home for herself as well as her children, she is much safer not to
get married and it is far better to live with the man.

Hon. Mr. Harris: I think it is fair to say that your particular argument,
proper, of course, as it is, applies only to a limited number of Indians in the
province of Alberta. We do not run into such a problem elsewhere than in
the northern part of your province.

Mr. Harkness: I should think you would in Saskatchewan and also in
Alberta you would run into it.

Hon. Mr. Harris: We have not yet.

Mr. Hargngss: I should think it might be fairly general throughout the
whole country. Before we leave that point it seems to me we should not have
provisions in an Act which present the Indians, we will say, with making a choice
that they are far better off to live with a man rather than to marry him.

Hon. Mr. Hagrris: I do not think that is the actual result.

Mr. HargnNgss: I do not know but I think it is.

The CaAamrRMAN: She does not marry him just because he is an Indian.

Mr. Hargness: Well, it is a matter of protecting their rights as Indians and
particularly making sure of having a home for herself and her children.

The CuamrMAN: He will still be able to protect her.

Mr. HArkNEss: How?

The CuHAmRMAN: By working for her.

Mr. APPLEWHAITE: Assuming a case under this clause 10 where an Indian
woman, a bona fide Indian woman has been struck off the list because her
husband was struck off, could she at a later date apply to be included in the
list again? ;

Hon. Mr. Hagrris: No, she could not. As I say in most cases these people
would make their way without Indian status. There have been a lot of them
do that. '

Mr. AppLEwHAITE: Could she under the Act have the right to apply?

Hon. Mr. Hagrris: No, she would not.

The CuarMaN: Clause 10?

Carried.

Clause 11:
11. Subject to section twelve, a person is entitled to be registered if that
person
(a) on the twenty-sixth day of May, eighteeen hundred and sevpnty—foun
was, for the purposes of An Act providing for the organization of the
Department of the Secretary of State of Canada, and for the manage-
ment of Indian and Ordinance Lands, chapter forty-two of the statutes

1
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of 1868, as amended by section six of chapter six of the statutes of 1869,
and section eight of chapter twenty-one of the statutes of 1874, con-
sidered to be entitled to hold, use or enjoy the lands and other immov-
able property belonging to or appropriated to the use of the various
tribes, bands or bodies of Indians in Canada,

(b) is a member of a band

(i) for whose use and benefit, in common, lands have been set apart
or since the twenty-sixth day of May, eighteeen hundred and
seventy-four have been agreed by treaty to be set apart, or

(ii) That has been declared by the Governor in Council to be a band
for the purposes of this Act,

(¢) is a male person who is a direct descendant in the male line of a male
person described in paragraph (a) or (b),

(d) is the legitimate child of
(1) a male person described in paragraph (a) or (b), or
(ii) a person described in paragraph (c),

(e) is the illegitimate child of a female person described in paragraph (a),
(b) or (d), unless the Registrar is satisfied that the father of the child
was not an Indian and the Registrar has declared that the child
is not entitled to be registered, or

(f) is the wife or widow of a person who is entitled to be registered by virtue
of paragraph (a), (b), (¢), (d) or (e).

Hon. Mr. Harris: On clause 11 we had a protest from Bishop Ragg of
Calgary, Alberta. He said that the Indians themselves should decide member-
ship of the band. From the Public Affairs Institute of Vancouver, British
Columbia, we received a suggestion that this definition is too vague, that it
should be more rigid—this is rather an unusual condition in a statute—and more
humanitarian. Those are the only objections except those registered at the con-
ference which will be found on page 3 of the proceedings at the bottom.

Paragraph No. 16 reads:

It was suggested, with respect to section 11, that the present band
lists be accepted as final as to those on those lists, and not subject to
revision as provided in the Bill (section 9) and that the deletion and
addition of names should apply only with respect to those who may
hereinafter be added to the band lists.

It was also stated by one representative, with reference to subsection
(e) of this section, that it was unfortunate that a illegitimate child of an
Indian woman should be entitled to band membership. :

That brlpgs up the question some members mentioned a moment ago.
There was quite general recognition by all the other members at the conference
that illegitimate children of an Indian woman were entitled to band membership
along with the mother and while he did not withdraw his objection he was in
a minority of one in that respect.

The CuAlRMAN: Subelause (a)?

Carried.

Subclause (b)?

Carried.

Subclause (¢)?

Mr. HarkNEess: On subelause (¢) what about a female person? Subeclause

(c) reads a person is entitled to be registered if that person is a male person

who is a direct descendant in the male line of a male person described in para-
graphs (a) or (b).
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Hon. Mr. Harris: She is subject, of course, to having married off and so on.

Mr. Harknuss: Yes, but if she has not married off?

Hon. Mr. Harris: She comes under subclause (b) as a member of a band
if she is a member.

Mr. Harkness: Why is the distinction made between male and female?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Would you read subeclause (d)? That is covered by
subclause (d). We are trying to proceed chronologically. Subclause (¢) covers
the male descendants of the persons in (a) and (b), and (d) covers legitimate
children of those who are in (a), (b), and (¢). That will include your female.

" The CHAIRMAN: Subclause (¢)?
Carried.

Mr. Mugrray: In this connection what is the age of consent recognized for
marriage?

Mr. MacKay: The ordinary law of the province, I think, prevails mostly.

Mr. Murgay: I understand that it is different in the northwest territories.

Mr. MacKay: I would have to get some information on that.

Mr. Murray: That is a very important matter. I understand that fifteen
is the age of consent in the northwest territories.

Mr. MacKay: That would be recognized by the Indians themselves.

Hon. Mr. Hagrris: That would be in the ordinance.

Mr. MacKay: It would be under the northwest territories ordinances.

The CuarMAN: Is it not whatever the provincial law says?

Mr. SimMmons: At fifteen, T understand, they have to have the consent of
both parents while at eighteen they have to have the consent of one parent.

Mr. MacKay: I think the morthwest territories marriage ordinance, if I
recall correctly, follows very closely the law in the province of Alberta and
the province of Saskatchewan. ,

Mr. Murray: I understand it is the age of fifteen, and I suggest that the
Indians in that part of the country as in other parts of the country take the
marriage contract very lightly. :

Mr. MacKay: They would have to have the consent of parents at fifteen.

The CraRMAN: Equal status with white people.
Mr. Jurras: I take it that the Indians are all subject to the law of the
province as regards their marriage at the present time?

Hon. Mr. Hagris: Yes.

Mr. Jurras: I know in Manitoba in this regard there is some difficulty
because of the fact that a blood test is required in our province before marriage
can be solemnized and from what I understand there are a great many marriages
that cannot be performed because the parties cannot produce a blood test certifi-
cate, and consequently a great many just live together without being actually
married on that account. Do you know anything about that or have you tried
to get around this administration difficulty?

Mr. MacKay: It has not arisen as far as I know.

Mr. Jurras: I would suggest that you look into this because apparently
this is a real difficulty in Manitoba and it accounts, I would think, for a great
many illegitimate children, whereas these marriages would be performed appar-
ently if that requirement were removed. The difficulty is to take the blood
tests. The Indians will not take them and consequently the ceremony cannot
be performed and they keep on living together. My suggestion would be to have
a blood test taken at the time of the treaty, once a year.

The Cmammman: You mean fifty years ago?
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Mr. Jutras: No, once a year. They are inoculated for a great many
things and a blood test could be taken at the same time and for the purposes
of the reserve make that valid for a year, and the marriages could be legalized.
I am afraid that if we continue as now we will have a great many illegitimate
children on the reserves in Manitoba.

Mr. Brackmore: That is dealt with later on in the Act. For the purposes
of determining legitimacy, is a blanket marriage, that is, a marriage entered
into according to tribal custom, considered a legal marriage?

Hon. Mr. Harris: That question came up at the conference and unfortun-
ately at the time my officials were both out, but my preliminary examination
allowed me to make an answer that there was a deadline made in the 1920’s and
that previous to that time the marriage according to tribal customs had been
recognized, but since that time it had not been recognized.

Mr. AppLEwHAITE: Since that date whenever it was a marriage to be
recognized under the Act it would have to be performed by someone authorized
in the province to perform the act.

Mr. T. R. L. MacInngs: (Secretary of Indian Affairs Branch): I do not
think that an Indian marriage was ever recognized as against a legal marriage
under the provincial laws.

Hon. Mr. Hagrris: I think Mr. Blackmore had in mind one marriage rather
than competition between two forms of marriage.

Mr. Harg~gss: What is the definition of legitimacy as it iz understood
in this Act? I would take it from this that a marriage according to an Indian
custom which was entered into some time prior to 1926 or whatever the date
was, that the children of that marriage were looked on as legitimate and any
marriage entered into by tribal customs since that time is not a legitimate
marriage. Is that correct?

Mr. W. Cory (Departmental Solicitor): The last information from the
Department of Justice was to the effect that with respect to the so-called blanket
marriages, or marriages according to tribal customs, if the parties lived together
as man and wife over a period of years that was to be considered as a valid
marriage.

‘Mr. Buackmore: I did not get the full remarks of Mr. Cory.

The CaarrMAN: Would you repeat that, Mr. Cory?

Mr. Cory: With respect to a blanket marriage, or a marriage by tribal
custom, if it is quite clear that the parties have lived together as man and wife,
and broght up their family, the view of the Department of Justice is that that
marriage should be treated as a valid marriage.

Mr. Harkness: That still is the situation?

Mr. Cory: That is still the situation. On the other hand, if you have a
marriage by tribal custom or blanket marriage and the parties live together for
two or three years, and have children, then they separate and go through another

form of tribal marriage, then the Department of Justice says that if you have
that that is not a valid marriage.

Mr. Harxness: Your definition of legitimacy is rather blasted then?

Mr. Buackmore: I was wondering, Mr. Chairman, if we could hear the
words that Mr. MacIlnnes used. )

Mr. MacInnes: We had occasion to refer this question to the Department
of Justice in connection with the payment of separation allowances to Indian
soldiers during the war and the opinion was along the line that Mr. Cory has
explained, but 1 think it was also understood that this would not apply as
against provincial laws and did not apply as to inheritance, legal inheritance
by heirs.

84304—2
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Hon. Mr. Harris: Could we leave that and in the meantime we will get a
written opinion as to the various forms of marriage that would be recognized and
present it to the committee.

Mr. Harkness: I should think there should be something in the interpreta-
tion section as to what legitimacy means as used in this Act.

Hon. Mr. Harris: When you see the opinion we might consider whether
it should be incorporated or not.

The CuARMAN: So clause 11 (d) stands.

Mr. Brackmore: I understand the minister expects to have a statement
for us?

The Crarman: Yes, that applies to clause 11 (d).
Mr. HargNEss: Why is it that only a male person is described?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Now, there are only two cases which can arise. If the
child is born of a white woman we are not going to make him an Indian because
the father was an Indian. If he was born to an Indian woman illegitimately,
he remains an Indian because he is an illegitimate child of an Indian woman.

Mr. Harxness: Yes, but you will have the case probably of a man who
is of Indian blood but who does not appear on the band list. In other words,
the woman is not living with an Indian who does belong to a band; he lives
with that woman by marriage according to tribal custom or a common law
wife, there are children born. In that case those children are all Indians?

Hon. Mr. Harris: They are if he was an Indian and there was a proper
marriage.

Mr. Harkness: I am taking the case where it is not a proper marriage
and from now on the marriage will have to be one that is solemnized according
to the laws of the province in order to have it stand up. What then is going
to happen to those children? What is more, it is a practical difficulty: where
are those children going to go, and what is going to happen to them?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Perhaps we should let that one stand and consider it
later.

Mr. HarknNEss: There is another point in connection with it besides that.
In the case where the registrar is satisfied that the father of the child was not
an Indian, he is satisfied the father of the child was a white man, then what
happens to the child? Who is going to educate that child, look after it and so
forth? The woman is an Indian who is on a reserve but the registrar has
decided that the father was a white man and therefore the child is not an
Indian.

Mr. MacKay: But the registrar would not decide that the father was white
without having some admission of paternity. He would have to find some
evidence and, of course, if he secures the necessary evidence that the child is
white then the child is the responsiility not of the Indians but of the province
or the municipality concerned. In the absence of evidence of paternity the
child would, of course, take the status of the mother.

Mr. HargnEess: Of course, the evidence of paternity which has been taken
in some cases is pretty doubtful.

Mr. MacKay: Well, I cannot imagine a man giving evidence to the fact
that he is the father of the child if he is not.

Mr. Harkness: You remember the MacDonald report? There were certain
Indians that were put out of band membership on the evidence of two or three
Indians that the father was a white man. Whether that -evidence was correct
or not, I do not know, but it was pretty slim evidence, particularly having
regard to the lapse of time.
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Mr. MacKay: Yes, but today we have to have pretty clear cut evidence
of paternity before the department will make a decision. In the majority of
cases we are not able to establish paternity, in by far the majority of cases.

Mr. Harkness: However, in some cases you know you did take it that
paternity was white on evidence of that kind.

Mr. MacKAy: That was some years ago, during the time of the MacDonald
report.

Mr. Murray: Could it not be determined by blood tests?

Mr. MacKay: I do not think so.

The CuARMAN: Subclause (e) of clause 11 is the one we are on now. That
is standing for further information.

Subclause (f). _

Mr. AppLEWHAITE: Subclause (f) says that this woman is entitled to be
registered if somebody else is entitled to be registered; in the case of the widow,
who is the widow of a person who was entitled to be registered. Would a person
who is dead be entitled to be registered, I do not want to be funny, or should
the Act read “is or if living—"?

Hon. Mr. Harris: We cleared with the Department of Justice.

The CuAIRMAN: Subclause (f)?

Carried.

Clause 12 (1):
12. (1) The following persons are not entitled to be registered, namely,
(a) a person who
(1) has received or has been allotted half-breed lands or money serip,
(ii) is a descendant of a person described in subparagraph (i),
(iii) is enfranchised, or
(iv) is a person born of a marriage entered into after the coming into
force of this Act and has attained the age of twenty-one years.
whose mother and whose father’s mother are not persons described
in paragraph (a), (b) or (d) of section eleven,

unless, being a woman, that person is the wife or widow of a person described
in section eleven, and

(b) a woman who is married to a person who is not an Indian.

Hon. Mr. Harris: The objections to clause 12 are several in number. The
Jesuit Indian Missionaries of Ontario at Fort St. Marie, Ontario, suggest that:

This should be reconsidered in view of difficulties and injustices
which missionaries feel would be entailed. A man or woman brought
up on an Indian reserve, irrespective of his or her blood-content, should
be allowed to remain on the register. Missionaries suggest that to
deprive such persons of any assistance or protection would cause hard-
ship ‘even a cruelty equivalent to that inflicted upon the displaced
persons of Europe’, and such persons will generally find it impossible to
found their homes in organized non-Indian communities. Hence this
section might easily impede the obtaining of the end for which the bill
is intended, namely, the betterment of the country as a whole.

The Mobert Indian Reserve of Mobert, Ontario, was opposed to this
section; the Fort William Mission Indian Reserve of Fort William, Ontario was
also opposed to this section. The Golden Lake Band, of Ontario, and Bishop Ragg,
of Calgary, Alberta, objected. All object to it for one reason, that is, they are
just opposed to it. Cook’s Ferry Band, Nicola Indian Agency, of British
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Columbia suggest that Indians of one-quarter blood should be allowed to
remain on the reserve—consider Indians of mixed blood very progressive. And
at the conference we had the objection also from the Indian Association of
Alberta. ’
. Now, the purpose of clause 12 is not to register persons of one-quarter
blood in the future, that is, after twenty-one years after the passing of this bill,
and after a period for a marriage. In other words, it only apphes to persons
who are born of a marriage after this Act comes into effect. It is designed to
see that persons of one-quarter blood are not Indians.

Mr. Gison: This applies to children not yet born.

The CHAIRMAN: Is subsection (1) carried?

Carried.

Subsection (2)? _
Mr. Buackmore: I wonder if I might ask one question. Did the majority
of the Indians at the council favour section 127

Hon. Mr. Harris: There was only one objection and that was made by
the Indians of Alberta, through Mr. Laurie.

The CramrMAN: Mr. Laurie is white.

Hon. Mr. Harris: They came prepared to object thinking that it applied
to one-quarter bloods now on the reserve. When they found it only applied to
the future they did not object. T

Mr. ArprewnAlTE: Would you explain subsection (2), please?

Hon. Mr. Harris: When an Indian becomes enfranchised we have been
in the practice of giving him a certificate to that effect. We thought that where
a person had the former status of an Indian, and had apparently lived on a
reserve, but it was found that he was not entitled so to do, he might want to
have a certificate. _

Mr. AppLEwHAITE: But it says you are going to issue a certificate to an
- Indian to whom the Act ceases to apply. Most people covered under this are
not Indians. If you come to the conclusion that I am not an Indian and you
expel me from the reglster then you cannot issue me a certificate because this
section says you may issue a certificate to an Indian.

These people are not Indians.

Hon. Mr. Harris: They cease to be Indians upon the determination of their
case.

Mr. AppLeEwalTE: They never were; you decided that in some cases.

Hon. Mr. Harris: The determination of that takes effect from the time of
the determination. If you think we should change it to “a person” we will give
consideration to it.

Mr. AppLewnHAITE: I think so.

The Cuamman: The suggestion is that “Indian” be changed to read “a
person”. Shall (2) as amended carry?

Carried.

Mr. Harknuss: We have not finished with clause 12,
The Cuairman: We have but perhaps you have not.
Mr. HarknEess: The last one we had was 12 (1) (a).
The Cuairman: I called (2).

Mr. HargNEss: As far as section (a) (iv) is concerned it would eut out any
person from being an Indian whose family ancestors were not considered
legitimate. It would not matter how much Indian blood they had. You say the
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purpose is to cut out one-quarter bloods in the future. As far as I can make
out (a) (iv) would cut out any person even though he were entirely an Indian
if his family ancestors were not considered legitimate. It says here:—“whose
mother and whose father’s mother are not persons described in paragraph (a),
(b) or (d) of section 11.”

(b) of course is an illegitimate child and (a) and (b) we do not need to go
into. They are people who are recognized as Indians and there is no
argument on that, but this clause means that any person, even though
entirely of Indian blood, is cut out if his mother and grandmother were
not considered legitimate.

Hon. Mr. Harris: We are going by persons who are Indians under the
definition contained in the Act, and we do not try to find out how much so-called
Indian blood there may be in a given Indian. We provide for band membership
on the basis of legitimaey of marriage and where, as it says here, there are two
successive mothers who are not of Indian status according to the Act, then the
issue of that later marriage is undoubtedly one-quarter blood for our purposes.

Mr. HargNEss: It may not.

Hon. Mr. Harris: We say yes.

Mr. Hargness: Well the point I am getting at is whilst your purpose in this
is to prevent any quarter bloods or less in future from being regarded as Indians,
actually under this particular subparagraph you can put out of Indian status
people who are entirely of Indian blood.

Hon. Mr. Hagris: We are putting out of status today people who think they
are entirely Indian. We do not admit to the band lists certain persons although
they may very well have fifteen-sixteenths of what you would call Indian
blood—we do not admit them if they are not Indians according to the definition.

Mr. HargNbss: But if the purpose as you stated is in future to cut out
people of less than one-quarter Indian blood, why have you in the section of the
Act cut out people who may be entirely of Indian blood solely on account of the
fact that the person’s mother and grandmother are not considered legitimate—
particularly as there is considerable ambiguity about “legitimacy”.

Mr. AppLEWHAITE: It only refers to (a), (b) and (d).

Mr. HARNESS: You say it does not include (d)?

Mr. WarTesIDE: It includes (d) but not (¢)?

Mr. Hargness: That is right, and it does not include (e). In other words
the fact is, as I see it, that if for any reason the mother and grandmother are
to be considered illegitimate then the person is cut out.

Hon. Mr. Harris: If they are illegitimate persons who are not entitled to
be members in the first instance then naturally you would not expect us at a
later stage to put back into this Indian Act people whose parents themselves
were not Indians.

Mr. AppLEWHAITE: I think perhaps the minister could settle the question if
he could answer why sub-paragraph (e) of clause 11 was not included in clause
12(1) (iv) ?

Hon. Mr. Harris: You mean that we should include (a), (b), (d) and (e)?

Mr. AppLEwHAITE: I am not saying you should.

Mr. HarkNess: If you include (e) you would get away from the question
we have brought up.

Mr. WaiTESIDE: We do not want to get away from it.

Hon. Mr. Harris: We will have a look at that; let it stand for the
\moment.

The CrAlRMAN: We will let subsection (iv) stand.

84304—3
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Mr. Harkngess: I think the whole section should stand because any change
made in that will have an effect—

The CHAIRMAN: Are you satisfied with (2) as amended?

Carried.

Clause 13 (1), admission to bands of persons on general list?
" Carried,

13(2), transfer of band membership.

Carried.

Clause 14, woman marrying outside band ceases to be member.

Carried.

Clause 15.
15. (1) Subject to subsection two, an Indian who becomes enfranchised
or who otherwise ceases to be a member of a band is entitled to receive from
His Majesty
(a) One per capita share of the capital and revenue moneys held by His
Majesty on behalf of the band, and

(b) an amount equal to the amount that in the opinion of the Minister he
would have received during. the next succeeding twenty years under
any treaty then in existence between the band and His Majesty if he
had continued to be a member of the band.

(2) A person is not entitled to receive any amount under subsection one

(a) if his name was removed from the Indian register pursuant to a protest
made under section nine, or

(b) if he is not entitled to be a member of a band by reason of the applica-
tion of paragraph (e) of section eleven or subparagraph (iv) of para-
graph (a) of section twelve.

(3) Where by virtue of this section moneys are payable to a person who

is under the age of twenty-one, the Minister may

(a) pay the moneys to the parent, guardian or other person having the
custody of that person, or

(b) cause payment of the moneys to be withheld until that person reaches
the age of twenty-one.

(4) Where the name of a person is removed from the Indian Register and
he is not entitled to any payment under subsection one, the Minister may, if he
considers it equitable to do so, authorize payment, out of moneys appropriated
by Parliament, of such compensation as the Minister may determine for any
permanent improvements made by that person on lands in a reserve.

Mr. NoseworTHY: Just what is the status of the Indian who becomes
enfranchised under the Aect? :

Hon. Mr. Harris: The act of enfranchisement deprives him of any right
he had as a member of a band and, conversely, he acquires freedom from the
restrictive provisions of the Indian Act.

5 Mr. NosewortHY: In other words no Indian can become a Canadian
citizen and remain a member of a band?

Hon. Mr. Hagris: Certainly he can; he was born a Canadian citizen.

Mr. Nosewortny: He is not entitled to full privileges of citizenship
though?

Hon. Mr. Harris: What citizenship right does he lack at the moment?

Mr. NosewortHY: What is the significance of saying when he becomes
enfranchised he is not any longer a member of the band?
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Hon. Mr. Harris: Just that he is not any longer entitled to go to band
" meetings and vote on matters of the band. It is not the only distinction. He
has certain property rights in the property of the band which he forgoes on
enfranchisement. He has certain rights of participating in the proceedings and
voting on anything that comes before the band. It is a little bit as if you were
to remove yourself from the city of Toronto to a town in your own constituency.
You would lose your rights to vote in Toronto but you would gain them
elsewhere.

Mr. NoseworTHY: In other words he forgoes most of his rights as an
Indian—his right to live on any reserve. May he join another band?

Mr. Buue: He is paid off; he gets his share out of the band funds.

Mr. NosewortHY: But to all intents and purposes he ceases to be an
Indian? :

Hon. Mr. Harris: He ceases to be subject to the Indian Act and the Indian
Act administration. If you will, he quits one club to join another one.

Mr. NosewortHY: He is out on his own.

Mr. Murray: He proceeds to a higher degree.

Hon. Mr. Harris: I do not think there are any citizenship rights which
he lacks today.

Mr. NoseworTHY: Has an Indian the right to vote and still remain a
member of the band?

Hon. Mr. Hargris: Yes.
Mr. NosewortHY: To vote in provincial and federal elections?

Hon. Mr. Hagrris: Not provincial—although yes, in some cases. He can
vote in British Columbia.

Mr. Buackmore: If he becomes enfranchised he becomes subject to every
form of taxation.

Hon. Mr. Harris: That is right.
The CaarrMAN: $Shall 15(1) carry?

Hon. Mr. Harris: May I present the objections. The Six Nations of the
Grand River, Brantford, objected to this on the grounds that they say the legal
right to grant or pay moneys to any Indian from band funds is objected to
since funds were established for the benefits of their people. The people that
apply for enfranchisement have not in any way contributed to the establishment
of those funds and the council therefore request that their contention be placed
before the law officers of the Crown for a ruling on the legality of such
disbursements.

The band council of the Shubenacadie Indian reserve N.S. says that Indians
should not be forced to enfranchisement—they are not sufficiently advanced.

The Committee of Friends of the Indians of Alberta recommend that pro-
visions be made for a probationary period instead of the provisions of Section
15, and say that the Indians would feel more secure if provisions were made
for their return to the reserve within a probationary period of five or ten years
without loss of their rights on the reserve.

Now then the objection to the first part of 15, the per capita grant, was also
made by representatives of the Six Nations at the conference. However I pointed
out to them that if they felt there was no power in the government of Canada
to grant this per capita share of the per capita funds they could very easily stop

it in the courts if they wished to. The representative was satisfied with the
explanation.

Mr. Gisson: He gets no capital value of his share of the reserve. He just
gets his share at the time he leaves; no further capital on his share of the land?
84304—3}
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Hon. Mr. Harris: He gets no share of any disposition of the lands of the
reserve made later for those who remain members of the band.

; Mr. Gisson: Eventually the last man who is enfranchised might be a pretty
well off man?

Hon. Mr. Harris: That is quite true.

Mr. Jurras: What was that?

Mr. GiBson: The last man might be pretty well off?

Mr. Jurras: But what about when he leaves?

The CuarmMaN: He would have it then.

Mr. Jutras: Well take one individual who goes out today. He just takes his
per capita share. When the last one goes there is only his share left in the
capital fund.

The CralRMAN: The reserve can be there, the same as it was in my constitu-
ency. They divided—sold the reserve and divided the proceeds among the
Indians there. It would go to the survivor.

Mr. GiBson: If he stayed there he would have a lot of shares.

The CHAIRMAN: Are we agreed on 15(2) ?

Carried.

Subclause (3)?
Carried.

Subclause (4) ? !
Mr. HarxnEss: Were you going to say anything about this number 4, Mr.
Harris? :

Hon. Mr. Harris: No, I have no objections to subclause 4, although I will
make sure. No, no objections.

Mr. HarkNEss: There is no guarantee that a man who makes permanent
improvements and then becomes enfranchised will get any return on those
improvements?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Well there is no permanent, guarantee in the sense that we
do not say here in the statute that he shall receive any fixed proportion of the
value of his improvements. However, I do not think there is a case where he
does not receive compensation if he is entitled to it.

Mr. Harkness: Well, it is entirely at the discretion of the officials of the
department, whether he receives compensation or not—under this subclause (4),
is it not?

This section 4 would be a deterrent to anyone becoming enfranchised if he
had made any permanent improvements.

Hon. Mr. Harris: This has nothing to do with enfranchisement.

Mr. Hargnuss: Why not? If he becomes enfranchised his name is removed
from the register?

Hon. Mr. Hagris: The enfranchisement clauses are 109, 110, 111, and they
deal with the settlement of his claims upon enfranchisement. It is true upon
enfranchisement his name will be removed from the register but this clause has
to do with those persons who are removed by the operation of sections 5 to 15
dealing with names which are struck off, after they are on, by reason of fraud
or matters of that kind.

Mr. MacKay: It has to do with a man who, for instance takes up his resi-
dence on an Indian reserve without having land allotted to him in the regu_lar
way, and subsequently is found to be of non-Indian status. During the period
he has lived there has has made improvements, and this section is to provide
compensation for him for the improvements that he has made.
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~ Mr. Gisson: Did you decide that parliament should appropriate that money
out of the Consolidated Revenue Fund rather than taking it out of the band
funds? After all, they get the benefit of those improvements. Did you decide
it was better this way?

Mr. MacKay: There are a good many bands without any funds.
The CuarmaN: Shall subclause (4) carry?

Mr. Harkness: Well, it is entirely discretionary whether he receives any
compensation or not and I think that was hardly fair unless he had the right
to appeal and have it determined by a court.

Hon. Mr. Harris: He is a person who in the first instance has no rights.

Mr. Harkngss: That is what you say now, but cases come up such as
that in Alberta where several hundred people in northern Alberta considered
themselves Indians for a very long time, and they were suddenly thrust out of
Indian status. That is the type of person to whom this would apply.

Mr. MacKay: It is a question of whether those persons, Colonel Harkness,
had made substantial improvements on the reserve.

Mr. Harkngess: Whether it is questionable about those people or not,
nevertheless cases can readily occur where men would have made considerable
improvements, and it would seem to me that they should have the same right
and not just be at the discretion, essentially, of the officials of the department.
Naturally the minister is not going to know anything about these cases
personally? :

Mr. MacKay: Is it not your difficulty that you are dealing with a group
of people who have been found not to be entitled to do what they are doing?
They will vary all the way from the chap who was warned before going that
he would not be so entitled but nevertheless decided to take his chance, all
the way down to the person who in all innocence put improvements on that
land thinking he was entitled so' to do. To take care of all of those groups
I doubt if you could devise, by statute, a rule which would apply. There must
be some diseretion so as to make the compensation accordingly. Certainly I am
quite sure that you would call the minister to account in the House if there
was an injustice. I think this is as good a protection as you can get for the
innocent, and you do not need any protection for the relatively guilty.

Mr. HarkNEess: You are dealing with persons who are not innocent but
you are also dealing with persons who were innocent and put off the reserve
in Alberta anyway. A judge was appointed as commissioner and in a very
large number of cases made recommendations in favour of the Indians but
those recommendations were never carried out and those people are still off
the reserve. They have no recourse and under this they still have no recourse.
In other words it is going to apply to people who have been evicted, but
according to the judicial commissioner appointed these people should never
have been put off the reserve.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Under this there is first to be a decision by the registrar
and secondly by a county court judge. Supposing the person is not entitled
to be on the reserve, are you then going, in every case, to give him compensation
to the fullest extent of the claim that he would make?

Mr. HarkxEess: No, naturally, T would not give him the compensation to
the degree that he might claim, but T would think that he should have some
appeal.

Hon. Mr. Harris: From—

Mr. HargnEss: From essentially the decision of the officials of the depart-
ment,

Hon. Mr. Harris: As to the amount of the improvement?
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Mr. HargNEss: Yes, that is whether he should get any compensatlon or not
on the amount of improvements.

Mr. AsaHBOURNE: Does not this protect him and give him some rights?

Mr. MacKay: Of course you have the case of white people who deliberately
go to reserves. They may have been encouraged by some of the Indians to take
up residence on the reserve. They go there, and establish themselves. This
applies particularly to some of the remote areas, and those people use Indian
lands over a period of years. Suddenly, we are confronted with the fact that
they are in trespass and have no right there and they must be removed. Are
you going to compensate them?

Mr. HarkNEss: I would not compensate that individual but the fellow
I am thinking of is the fellow who has considered himself an Indian from his
birth. Then, he is suddenly told that he is not an Indian and he is put off the
reserve. He can be compensated or not compensated to quite an extent just
depending on whether the agent likes him or does not like him. In other words
I do not see any reason why he should not have an appeal to a county court
judge in the same way that an Indian has an appeal over whether he should
be put off the band. At the same time he has an appeal over whether he should
be put off he could enter his claim for his improvements. Is there any reason
why he should not be able to appeal? If he is the type of case Major MacKay
has mentioned, of a white man who has just moved on a reserve, naturally,
the judge is going to throw his case out. He would have no ground for com-
pensation either. On the other hand, if he is a man who has lived on a reserve
all his life and considers himself an Indian until he is pushed off, then he
should have some appeal?

Mr. NosewortHY: If his appeal is not sustained in court what legal ground
has he for claiming compensation?

Hon. Mr. Harris: I was going to say on what ground has he any right to
his improvements if he is not a member of the band—except compassionate
grounds.

Mr. HarkNEss: He has been considered a member of the band and has been
treated as an Indian for a number of years and then he is suddenly pushed out.

Hon. Mr. Harris: That i1s a matter of compassion, for decision after the
decision is made as to his status.

Mr. HarkNEss: During the time he has been a member of the band he made
improvements on the land and under this he may or may not be compensated
for those improvements. He may be compensated or compensated very little,
but I see no reason why he should not have an appeal. For example, in ordinary
law, if a white man goes and squats on a piece of land, as you know, if he is
there for a number of years he establishes squatter’s llﬂhta and the land is
ordinarily allotted to him.

Mr. Murray: In what province?

Mr. HarkNEss: In our province, Alberta. I think it is true in almost every
other province.

Hon. Mr. Harris: If you tried to assert that you would have every band
council in this country coming down to protest.

Mr. Harkness: I am not trying to assert that. I am saying that is the
law as far as white persons are concerned.

Hon Mr. Harris: You are trying to import that into the law here?

Mr. Hargngss: No, I am not. As I have said several times the person I am
thinking of is the man who has been looked upon as an Indian and then is put
out of Indlan status,

Hon. Mr. Hagrris: The number of cases in which that will arise have been
perhaps unusual in your province but the number of cases in which a person
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will cease to be an Indian when he has been for a long time considered an Indian
will undoubtedly be very few compared to the total to be dealt with. If you are
not prepared to leave it to ministerial discretion to make allowance for improve-
ments then you might try to amend this by a definition which would cover the
gentlemen you have in mind. However, we have considered this and we have
concluded that for the rare number of cases you have in mind it would be better
if the discretion was there to grant compensation on compassionate or other
grounds and I think you could hold us to that.

Mr. HargnNess: What objection would there be to adding there the right
of appeal to a county court judge? i
~ Hon. Mr. Harris: The objection would be you have not defined his rights.

Mr. AppLEwHAITE: On the other side of the picture I would take it there
is no way of charging him for the benefits that he has had for those years.

Mr. Murray: What improvements did you have in mind?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Buildings.

Mr. MacKay: Yes, and the land.

Hon. Mr. Harris: He has cultivated the land—

Mr. Murray: He has probably injured the land as well.

Mr. HargNEss: In many cases the clearing of the land is expensive.

Mr. Vavrois: As a matter of fact in the province of Quebec if such an appeal
were to be allowed, the Indian, or the person who is really entitled to the land,
would not stand much chance to get any compensation for his improvements
inasmuch as he could not show that he was there in good faith. As a matter of
fact, we have a whole section of the civil code dealing with that problem, so as
far as I am concerned I think the person falling in with that case would be
better off with the decision of the minister than with the decision of the court.
We will be bound by the laws of the land from a practical point of view.

Mr. MacInngs: The point is that the provisions of your civil code do not
apply to these Indian reserves.

Mr. VavLois: I am not so sure about that.

Mr. Harkness: I think the minister will bear me out on that.

Hon. Mr. Harris: No, I am afraid I cannot because the status of Indian
lands in the province of Quebec is rather unusual.

Mr. HarxnEss: Certainly in our province that would be the situation.

Mr. NoseworTHY: Could you meet that difficulty by having some sort of a
body organized to decide with the minister? That is not feasible, I suppose?

The CHAIRMAN: Subclause (4) of clause 15?

Carried.

 Clause 16 (1), transfer of funds:

16. (1) Section fifteen does not apply to a person who ceases to be a mem-
ber of one band by reason of his becoming a member of another band, but, sub-
ject to subsection three, there shall be transferred to the credit of the latter band
the amount to which that person would, but for this section, have been entitled
under section fifteen.

. fon. Mr. Harris: We had one objection to clause 16 from the Black Feet
and.

The CrammAN: Clause 16, subelause (1)?
Carried.

Subclause (2) —transferred member’s interest in lands and moneys?
Carried.
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- Subclause (3):

(3) Where a woman who is a member of one band becomes a member of
another band by reason of marriage, and the per capita share of the capital
and revenue moneys held by His Majesty on behalf of the first-mentioned band
is greater than the per capita share of such moneys so held for the second-men-
tioned band, there shall be transferred to the ecredit of the second-mentioned
band an amount equal to the per capita share held for that band, and the
remainder of the money to which the woman would, but for this section, have
been entitled under section fifteen shall be paid to her in such manner and at
such times as the Minister may determine.

Hon. Mr. Harris: The Black Feet Band objected to this that the money
should not be transferred with the woman when she marries into another band.
The question was discussed at the conference as well and the emphasis was all
the other way, that she should have her money.

Mr, Gisson: She will get some cash out of it in certain instances?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes.

The CuARMAN: Subclause (3) ?

Carried.

Clause 17 (1):

17. (1) The Minister may, whenever he considers it desirable,

(a) constitute new bands and establish Band Lists with respect thereto
from existing Band Lists or General Lists, or both, and

(b) amalgamate bands that, by a vote of a majority of their electors,
request to be amalgamated.

Hon. Mr. Hagrris: There was an objection to the original section but when
we made a minor change in it and the amalgamation of bands is now provided
for by the vote of a majority of their electors.

Mr. AppLEwHAITE: Would you repeat that,please?

Hon. Mr. Hagris: In clause 17 (1), (b), you will find we have the words
“by a vote of a majority of their electors,” otherwise that band cannot be
amalgamated.

Mr. NosewortHY: Has the band anything to say under clause 17 (1) (a)?

Hon. Mr. Harris: There is no band under (a) until we constitute it a band.

Mr. NosEworTHY: A new band from existing bands lists which must mean
the breaking up of existing bands.

Hon. Mr. Harris: No, they are advised and their wishes will be observed.
Of course, as far 'as possible it sometimes becomes advisable to divide them for
administrative purposes and especially when they are split up in groups around
the country. Sometimes they live quite a distance apart.

The CaalrmaN: Clause 17 (1)?

Carried.

Clause 17 (2), division of reserves and funds?
Carried.

Clause 18 (1), reserves to be held for use and benefit of Indians:

18. (1) Subject to the provisions of this Act, reserves shall be held by His
Majesty for the use and benefit of the respective bands for which they were set
apart; and subject to this Act and to the terms of any treaty or surrender, the
Governor in Council may determine whether any purpose for which lands in a
reserve are used or are to be used is for the use and benefit of the band.

Mr. HARKNEss: Were there any objections to that?
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- Hon. Mr. Hagrris: There were some general objections: Indians of The

Pas, Chemawawin, Matthias Colomb, Moose Lake, Red Earth, Shoal Lake and
. Split Lake Bands, Manitoba:

Changes in these sections unanimously agreed to;
Indian War Veterans’ Association of Wikwemikong, Ontario:
Disapprove renting land to non-members unless individual so desires;
President, North American Indian Brotherhood: :
Suggest that no Indian reserve or portion of a reserve shall be sold,
alienated, leased, or otherwise disposed of without the consent by secret
ballot of the majority of the male and female electors of the Indian
owners for whose use and benefit in common the reserve was set apart—

which is a general statement I think we can discuss in detail later.

Again, the Indian Association of Alberta:

Suggest the word “entrust” be substituted instead of “surrender.” That is all.

There is no objection to clause 18 as such, as it now stands.

Mr. NoseworrHY: This just permits the department to take over Indian
lands for the use of school buildings or hospitals? It does not permit the
government, to dispose of these lands to outside parties.

Hon. Mr. Harris: No.

The CuAlRMAN: Subclause (2), use of reserves for schools, ete?

Carried.

Mr. Hargness: No, no, in clause 18 (1) the Governor in Council may
determine whether any purpose for which lands in a reserve are used or are
to be used is for the use and benefit of the band. Has the band council or the
band 1itself by means of a general vote not got anything to do with that?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Perhaps you might be a little more specific as to the
kind of problem you have in mind.

Mr. Harkness: I was not thinking of any particular problem, but any use
of the land in the reserve might be put to I would think should be primarily
a matter for the determination of the people of that band itself.

Hon. Mr. Harris: You will notice the qualification in clause 18 where it
says, “subject to the provisions of this Act,” and it goes on:

and subject to this Act and to the terms of any treaty or surrender,
the Governor in Council may determine whether any purpose for which
le}mlndg inda reserve are used or are to be used is for the use and benefit of
the band.

Mr. NoseworrHY: What is there in this Act to prevent the Governor in
Council from taking any block of land in a reserve that it deems necessary for
such purposes? Are there any restricting clauses in the Act itself?

Hon. Mr. Harris: No, subclause (2) provides the purposes for which the
Governor in Council may take the land and provides for the payment of com-
pensation as well.

Mr. NoseworTHY: In other words, there are no provisions in the Act that
restrict the Governor in Council in any way if they decide that certain lands
are required for any one of these purposes, they can take them without con-
sultation or consent of the Indians.

Hon. Mr. Harris: They can but I think it would be an extremely unwise
thing if they did.

Mr. Harkness: That was the very point I was getting at. It seems to me
that the band itself or the band council—that it should be a matter of their
consent.
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Hon. Mr. Harris: It should not be a matter of their consent, it should be
a matter of consultation. If you have to build a hospital on a reserve and
the band council refuses and continues to refuse to give what you consider the
best location, there must come a time when the Governor in Council will exercise
his judgment with regard to the welfare of the people there. That not only
applies to the reserves but it also applies to us. The provincial and federal
governments and municipalities can expropriate our lands. They may be
subject to adverse public opinion when they do something unpopular, but
nevertheless private land can be expropriated.

Mr. HarkNEess: In clause 18 this matter of the compensation to be paid
to an Indian for lands that are taken and which were formerly in use by him,
in such amount as may be agreed between the Indian and the minister, or
failing agreement, as may be determined in such a manner as the minister may
direct. It seems to me the Indian should have the right of appeal. It is one-
sided. 'This, and the other one are both one-sided arrangements. If they come
to an agreement well and good, and if they do not the Indian will have to take
what he can get.

Hon. Mr. Harris: There is this difference. In this section, as you see, we
admit the right of the Indian to compensation for the land taken from him, and
we provide that where agreement cannot be reached, then the minister must
direct some method of ascertaining the amount due him. That might take the
form of an arbitration, or judicial proceedings, or any other form, but there
is a right in the Indian here when there was not in the other case.

Mr. NosewortHY: If you ecarry through the analogy and you regard
Indians as white people, where it becomes necessary by the provincial govern-
ment to expropriate land, is the white person in that case left at the mercy of
the lieutenant governor in council or is there not definite provision of the pro-
cedure to be followed?

Hon. Mr. Harrts: Yes, there is an Arbitration Act in every province, I
think, and in most cases it is resorted to unless the expropriating by-law or
order in council may direct other proceedings. However, the number of expro-
priations we have under the Indian Act are so few in number we are not going
to pass a special Act for it.

Mr. NosewortHY: Is it possible to set up under the Act some procedure
or regular formula by which a dispute of that form may be settled without
leaving it entirely to the authority of the Governor in Couneil?

Hon. Mr. Harris: The authority of the Governor in Council is not with
respect to compensation.

Mr. AppLEwHAITE: I would not like to see a set procedure set out because
the bands are isolated in some cases and in some cases an arrangement of that
kind would be ideal and it would be hopelessly inadequate in another.

Mr. NosewortHY: Is not the amount of compensation in cases where
an agreement cannot be reached to be determined exclusively by the Governor
in Council? :

Hon. Mr. Harris: That is covered in the last three lines “or, failing
agreement, as may be determined in such manner as the minister may direct.”

Mr. NoseworTHY: The minister has the authority to direct how that
amount shall be fixed?

Hon. Mr. Harris: That is right. He may set up a board of arbitrators
composed of real estate people in the immediate neighbourhood or he may
appoint a local county court judge, or take other similar steps.

The CaARMAN: He sets up the machinery but does not make the
decision. v
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i Mr. MacInnes: Or on the other hand, he may direct the agents to assess
the value of the land.

Mr. MacKay: He can do that but it is a very very rare case when it would
be done.

Hon. Mr. Harris: We would hear about it in the House of Commons if
we did.

Mr. NoseworTHY: The criticism that I have here of this Act, that I have
seen, is that it does not give the Indians sufficient opportunity to become familiar
with the working of our democratic system as it exists at the municipal level
and I think we should try wherever it is feasible to pass some responsibility
back to the band or to the people living on the reserve if it is possible. I do not
see why the Indians should not be entitled to some definite formula that would
be valid so that a matter of this kind could not just be turned over by the
minister or the Governor in Council to the agent to settle, as might very well
happen.

- Hon. Mr. Hagrris: This is a new provision in this bill that is not in the old
Act, that is giving advantage to the Indian, and we have provided that the
minister may direct a particular procedure in any case for the determination
of that question.

Now, if in the experience we gain we find that this is not appropriate, that
it is better to order the Indian from the Great Slave Lake area to go down
with a trainload of witnesses to Edmonton, we might come to do that, but it
might be a prohibitive cost. But I suggest you will through experience
gained in the administration of this Act be able to decide what is best in any
particular case rather than write in a formula now which you would have to
depart from.

Mr. Hargness:  Would you think of putting in after “failing agreement,”
the agreement may be determined by an outside body in such manmer as the
minister may direct. In other words, what I am trying to get away from
is from a thing that the Indians have been subjected to for many years, that

the Indian is not going to be left to have things decided by the officials of the
department.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Well, I think that that state of mind is grossly exag-
gerated. I might add my experience at the conference was that while there
were the usual number of complaints about particular Indian agents, when
I asked them deliberately did they want their agents at their council meetings,
there was a chorus of disapproval at the minister for thinking they did not, and
I suspect there are not so many agents in this country who, in the final analyals,
are in such bad standing in the community that they could not be depended
upon to do the right thing in nearly every case.

As T say, there was no objection at the conference to this particular
procedure. I do think, first of all, that we will not use this section perhaps more
than two or three times while you and I are in the House of Commons and the

?xperlence we gain from it will allow us to determine the best course in the
uture.

Mr. Harkness: To come back to my questlon what objection would you
have to putting in some such words as that after “determined”?

Hon. Mr. Harris: I take it that what you are trying to do is to eliminate
from the body which would determine this question anyone connected with the
Department of Indian Affairs. Is that the objection?

Mr. Hargnesss Well, more or less, yes.

Mr. AppLewHAITE: I might say I would not like that. I know several
reserves in my part of the country are in isolated Indian villages and points
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where the only people who are capable of seeing that the Indians get a square
deal are the Indian agents and Indian school teachers and people who get up
there and know the value of things in those places.

Mr. Stmmons: I feel, as Mr. Applewhaite does; I think that the people
most in sympathy with the Indians are the teachers, the agents, missionaries
and so forth who are looking after the welfare of the Indians. By leaving this
clause as it is I believe it will be beneficial to the Indians in general.

Mr. Hargngss: Of course, following this argument, the conclusion we
would come to is that we should not pass any legislation at all, just leave it to
the agents of the department—that is, following that line of argument.

Hon. Mr. Harris: No. -You are mistaking the few rare cases that would
come under clause 18 and the great mass of people we must legislate for.

Mr. MacKay: This is to provide mainly for schools and hospitals and
other services that the department is extending to Indians, and one can, for
instance, imagine a school required in a very remote area and the Indian owner
of the property that is most suitable for the construction of the school opposes
the taking of the area for that purpose. ‘

Well, now, you suggest that we might send some outsiders in there; well,
an outsider might not be as familiar with conditions or the value of the property
as the local superintendent or others. In valuing Indian lands we frequently
call in the local provincial government agent and engineers because, of course,
they are called upon frequently to value provincial lands and are in close
proximity to the Indian reserves.

Mr. HarkNess: Basically though I think there is, as a general proposition,
what you might call a paternalistic attitude which is going to be continued, but
if the Indian is going to be put on the same basis as the white man, if his
property is disturbed then he should have the same rights of appeal and so forth.

Mr. ApprewHAITE: [ agree with that but you have some isolated villages
whose state of development is that of our settlements of 300 years ago and if
paternalism were necessary for the easterner in the early days it is necessary
for the Indians now. I would not want to turn them loose.

Mr. Mugrray: I think the building up of law costs on these trivial decisions
would not be very fair to the Indians.

Mr. NoseworTHy: On this particular point, granted that the department
has the right to expropriate the land and they fail to reach an agreement with
the Indians, the minister has said the minister may appoint a board of
arbitrators, so what is the objection to putting that into the Aect so that in any
case where there is failure to reach an agreement that an independent body, not
necessarily somebody 1,000 miles away from the reserve, but an independent
body of people be appointed who know that situation, to determine what should
be the value of that expropriated property.

Hon. Mr. Harris: Well, I think Major MacKay has given the explanation
that there are many reserves in Canada where in fact the only person who has
any idea of the value of the land would be someone connected with the Indians,
whether he is a school teacher, an Indian agent, or an occasional visiting official
of the provincial government who would have the necessary knowledge, and if
we were to be put in the position of having to stipulate that none of these
persons or one of them, should not be a board to deal with these things you
might spend the whole cost of the property transporting the people to the scene
to value the land in many cases.

Mr. NoseworTHY: You think in many cases there are no local people
adjacent or near the reserve or on the reserve?

Hon. Mr. Harris: That is the extreme position. If there is someone avail-
able of what we might call a neutral standpoint by all means their advice would
be obtained as to valuation.
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The CaarMAN: Mr. Applewhaite, I think brought it out very clearly: in his
~ district there are remote areas where you would not expect valuators to come
" from Vancouver to give an opinion as to the value of a piece of land.

Mr. AppLEwHAITE: Even the distance from the closest white village might
be 120 miles, and there is no contact except through a missionary or an Indian
agent.

i Mr. BLackmorg: It seems to me that all things being considered the min-
ister’s position is the right one. i
The CHAIRMAN: Clause 18 (2)?

Carried.

Clause 19:
19. The Minister may

(a) authorize surveys of reserves and the preparation of plans and reports
with respect thereto,

(b) divide the whole or any portion of a reserve into lots or other sub-
divisions, and ;

(c) determine the location and direct the construction of roads in a reserve.

Hon. Mr. Harris: There is an objection to clause 19. It is set forth in
paragraph 19 on the conference proceedings and it reads:

Section 19, dealing with surveys of sub-divisions of reserves, was
considered to be very beneficial by some representatives because they felt
that it was only through these surveys that an individual owner could
definitely establish his claims to land on a reserve. Suggestions were
made that in some areas these surveys should be expedited.

However, two other representatives were opposed to this section on
the basis that it might lead to allotment. It was indicated that there
was no objection to the external surveys of reserves but there was objec-
tion to surveys for sub-divisions. For instance, it was pointed out that
the Indians in Southern Alberta were not opposed to surveys of reserves,
but that the Indians of Central and Northern Alberta definitely were, and
that because of this opposition no surveys should be made without the
consent, of a Band Council

The CuHARMAN: Does that not mean that if the farms cannot be surveyed
you cannot fence them off?

Hon. Mr. Hagrris: That is the point. In southern Alberta the Indians are
gradually becoming used to and in fact requestiong allotment of land and for
that purpose they must have surveys and that is why they are favourable to
surveys being made. When the idea is generally acceptable in northern Alberta
as to allotment of land no doubt they too will be asking for surveys.

Mr. AppLEWHAITE: At whose expense are these surveys to be made?
Mr. MacKay: Departmental appropriations.

Mr. Brackmore: I wonder if the minister would explain to us why (b) would
be justified there? It looks a little bit severe—divide the whole or any portion
of a reserve into lots or other subdivisions. I notice no stipulation is made to the
effect that the Indians would have any voice in the matter. I wonder if that
sort of wording is necessary.

Hon. Mr. Harris: We are perhaps confusing what we do in surveying with
what we do by allotment. We do not disturb the Indian in the possession of any
land he is entitled to but when we survey the land we do mark on it lots and
subdivisions of lots so as to determine from that his actual occupation, but
someone reading that might get the idea that having completed the survey we
would take his land and move him over to some other place because there was
some vacant land there.
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Mr. GiBson: You are only getting information?
Mr. NoseworTHY: In other words, this would only be a protection?

The CrairMAN: It would be of great assistance in surveying for roads,
would it not?

Hon. Mr. Harris: Yes.

Mr. HarknNEss: Is any consideration given to this proposition that these
surveys would only be made with the consent of the band council?

Hon. Mr. Harris: We approach the band councils and hope to obtain their
assistance in the carrying out of the survey but we would not want them to
be in a 